Department of Agricultural Sciences Department of Forest Sciences Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry Doctoral Programme in Sustainable Use of Renewable Natural Resources University of Helsinki

LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF BIOCHARS AS A SOIL AMENDMENT IN BOREAL AGRICULTURAL SOILS

Doctoral Thesis

Subin Kalu

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in Walter Hall, EE-Building, Agnes Sjöberginkatu 2, Viikki, on 2 September 2022, at 12 noon.

Helsinki 2022

Supervisors: Dr. Kristiina Karhu Assistant Professor Department of Forest Sciences/ Soils and Climate Change University of Helsinki, Finland

Dr. Priit Tammeorg

University Lecturer Department of Agricultural Sciences/ Agroecology, Crop Science University of Helsinki, Finland

Dr. Asko Simojoki

University Lecturer Department of Agricultural Sciences/ Environmental Soil Science University of Helsinki, Finland

Reviewers: Professor Balwant Singh

Professor of Soil Science School of Life and Environmental Sciences The University of Sydney, Australia

Professor Genxing Pan

Professor of Soil Science Department of Soil Science Nanjing Agricultural University, China

Opponent: Professor Claudia Kammann Professorship for Research into Climatic Effects on Special Crops Department of Applied Ecology Hochschule Geisenheim University, Germany

Dissertationes Schola Doctoralis Scientiae Circumiectalis, Alimentariae, Biologicae

ISBN 978-951-51-8232-6 (Print) ISBN 978-951-51-8233-3 (Online) ISSN 2342-5423 (Print) ISSN 2342-5431 (Online)

http://ethesis.helsinki.fi

The Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry uses the Ouriginal system (plagiarism recognition) to examine all doctoral dissertations.

Cover photo: Subin Kalu and Priit Tammeorg

Unigrafia

Helsinki 2022

CONTENTS

Li	ist of pul	blications	5
С	ontribut	ions	6
A	bstract .		7
A	bbreviat	ions	9
K	ey defini	itions	10
1	Intro	oduction	11
	1.1	Biochars as tools for mitigating climate change and increasing agricultural sustainability	11
	1.2	Production of biochars	12
	1.3	Stability of biochars	13
	1.4	Agricultural and environmental effects of soil application of biochars	14
	1.4.1	Effects of biochars on physical, chemical, and biological properties of soils	14
	1.4.2	2 Effects of biochars on plant growth	17
	1.4.3	Effects of biochars on soil GHG emissions	17
	1.5	Research needs for agricultural use of biochars	18
	1.5.1	Need for long-term field experiments on the use of biochars	18
	1.5.2	Need for biochar studies in the boreal region	20
	1.5.3	Need for improving the fertilizer nitrogen use efficiency by biochars	21
2	Aims	S	24
3	Mate	erials and methods	25
	3.1	Experiments and weather	25
	3.1.1	Viikki field experiments (I)	26
	3.1.2	2 Jokioinen field experiment (IV)	26

	3.1.3	Qvidja field experiment ($\mathbf{III}, \mathbf{IV}$)	28
	3.1.4	Weather conditions at the sites of field experiments	. 29
	3.1.5	¹⁵ N labeling greenhouse experiment (II)	29
	3.2	Biochars	30
	3.3	Sampling, measurements, and analyses	32
	3.3.1	Plant biomass, yield, and nutrient analyses	32
	3.3.2	Soil analyses	32
	3.3.3	Measurement of nitrogen leaching	33
	3.3.4	Measurement of greenhouse gases	34
	3.4	Calculation and statistical analysis	36
4	Resu	lts and discussion	38
	4.1	Long-term effects of added biochar on plant growth and nutrient uptake (I)	38
	4.2	Long-term effects of biochar on soil physical and hydrological properties (I)	40
	4.3	Effects of biochar on nitrogen dynamics (II, III, IV)	41
	4.3.1	Effects of biochar on nitrogen retention and nitrogen use efficiency	41
	4.3.2	Effects of biochar on NH4 ⁺ volatilization	. 44
	4.3.3	Effects of biochar on plant availability of soil organic nitrogen	45
	4.4	Effects of biochar on GHG emissions and GHGI (II, IV)	45
	4.4.1	GHG emissions	45
	4.4.2	Yield-scaled non-CO ₂ GHG emissions (GHGI)	47
	4.4.3	Effects of biochar on N ₂ O emissions and soil properties	. 48
5	Conc	lusions	49
А	cknowled	lgements	51
R	eferences	5	52

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS

This dissertation is based on the following publications:

- I Kalu, S., Simojoki, A., Karhu, K., Tammeorg, P., 2021. Long-term effects of softwood biochar on soil physical properties, greenhouse gas emissions, and crop nutrient uptake in two contrasting boreal soils. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 316, 107454.
- II Kalu, S., Oyekoya, G. N., Ambus, P., Tammeorg, P., Simojoki, A., Pihlatie, M., Karhu, K., 2021. Effects of two wood-based biochars on the fate of added fertilizer nitrogen—a ¹⁵N tracing study. *Biology and Fertility of Soils* 57, 457–470.
- III Karhu, K.*, Kalu, S.*, Seppänen, A., Kitzler, B., Virtanen, E., 2021. Potential of biochar soil amendments to reduce N leaching in boreal field conditions estimated using the resin bag method. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 316, 107452.
- **IV Kalu, S.**, Kulmala, L., Zrim. J., Peltokangas, K., Tammeorg, P., Rasa, K., Kitzler, B., Pihlatie, M., Karhu, K. Potential of biochar for the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions and efficient use of nitrogen in boreal arable soils in the long-term. *Frontiers in Environmental Science* 10, 914766.
 - * Authors contributed equally.

The publications are referred to in the text by their Roman numbers.

CONTRIBUTIONS

The following table presents the contributions of the authors to the original articles of the dissertation:

Publication	Planning of the experiments	Conducting the experiment and data collection	Data Analysis	Writing
Ι	РТ, SK , AS	SK , PT	SK	SK , PT, AS, KK
п	SK , KK	SK , GNO, KK	SK	SK , GNO, PA, PT, AS, MP, KK
ш	KK	SK , KK, AiS, BK, EV	SK , KK	SK , KK, AiS, BK, EV
IV	SK , KK	SK , LK, JZ, KP, PT, KR, BK, MP, KK	SK , LK	SK , LK, JZ, KP, PT, KR, MP, BK, MP, KK

SK = Subin Kalu, PT = Priit Tammeorg, AS = Asko Simojoki, KK = Kristiina Karhu, GNO = Gboyega Nathaniel Oyekoya, MP = Mari Pihlatie, PA = Per Ambus, AiS = Aino Seppänen, BK = Barbara Kitzler, EV = Eetu Virtanen, LK = Liisa Kulmala, JZ = Jure Zrim, KP = Kenneth Peltokangas, KR = Kimmo Rasa

ABSTRACT

Biochars are highly stable porous carbon-rich substances that, when added to soils, have high potential to increase soil carbon (C) sequestration, enhance soil fertility and crop yield, as well as bring other environmental benefits such as reducing emissions of greenhouse gases (GHG) and leaching of nutrients, and remediation of soils contaminated with heavy metals. The potential of biochars to provide agricultural and environmental benefits had led to an exponential increase in the number of studies on the effects of biochars since the beginning of this century. However, the long-term effects of a single application of biochars are not well known. In addition, the beneficial effects of biochars have been observed mostly in (sub-) tropical regions dominated by highly weathered, nutrient-poor acidic soils with low C contents. On the other hand, only a few studies have been conducted on boreal soils that typically have higher C contents. Therefore, this research aimed to investigate the long-term effects of wood-based biochars when combined with different fertilizers in boreal agricultural soils, in terms of i) plant growth and nutrient uptake, ii) soil physical properties, iii) nitrogen (N) dynamics, and iv) GHG emissions. For this, data were collected from four field experiments in Finnish soils, where biochars were applied two to eight years prior to this research, as well as from a greenhouse experiment.

Over the eight years of field experiments, the biochars had minor effects on plant growth and nutrient uptake in both nutrient-poor and nutrientsufficient soils. Throughout this period, the biochars increased plant growth only on two occasions. On both occasions, the fields were cropped with nitrogen-fixing plants in the previous growing season, thus suggesting that the result may be explained by pre-crop effects. The biochars notably increased plant potassium (K) uptake while reducing plant aluminum (Al) and sodium (Na) uptake, indicating that biochars can ameliorate plant K deficiency, and reduce Al and Na toxicity stress. The biochars increased the contents of several nutrients in plant biomass with time, suggesting a possible long-term fertilization effect either through the slow release of nutrients initially contained in biochars or via the enhanced nutrient holding capacity of biochars as they weather in the field. On the other hand, the biochar reduced plant manganese (Mn) content with time in a nutrient-poor soil, suggesting that immediately after application, the biochar increased plant availability of Mn (either present in the biochar or soil), which decreased over the years.

After six or seven years of application, the biochars did not affect the physical or hydrological properties of topsoil. Immediately following the application, the biochar had increased plant available water in coarsetextured soil. However, this effect disappeared with time, which could be caused by the loss of the biochar or the movement of biochar down the soil profile.

The biochars were shown to have nitrate (NO₃-) retaining capacity in both the short-term greenhouse experiment and in the field experiment in clayey soil where spruce and willow biochars were applied two years before. The increased N use efficiency, increased plant N uptake, and reduced N leaching by biochars in these experiments were most likely due to the increased retention of NO₃⁻ by the biochars. The spruce biochar was better than the willow biochar in NO₃⁻ retention, most likely because of the higher specific surface area. The ¹⁵N labeling greenhouse experiment suggested that biochars could induce ammonia volatilization that leads to the loss of fertilizer ammonium (NH₄⁺) because of increased soil pH. On the other hand, the ability of biochars to retain NO₃⁻ increases the soil retention and plant uptake of NO₃⁻. Furthermore, there was an indication that biochars increased the plant N availability *via* increased mineralization of soil organic N in the short-term.

The biochars increased carbon dioxide (CO₂) efflux from two out of the four field experiments. In addition to the increased soil microbial activity, the increased plant growth might have contributed to increased CO₂ efflux. However, there were no clear effects of biochars on the emissions of nitrous oxide (N₂O) and methane (CH₄) in any of the fields. Despite this, the spruce and willow biochars tended to reduce N₂O emission during the peak emission period after two years. The potential of biochars to reduce N₂O emission appeared to be dependent on soil silt content and initial soil C content. Interestingly, the wood-based biochar reduced the yield-scaled emissions of non-CO₂ GHG in the field experiment on coarse-textured soil, even after seven years of application. The reduction was mostly due to the increased crop yield, which could be a result of the increased availability of plant water by biochar during the extremely dry growing season.

Overall, no negative effects of biochars were observed in the greenhouse or the longer-term field experiments in boreal soils. Therefore, this research supports the concept that biochars as soil amendment materials are a safe and practical way to increase soil C sequestration. However, achieving consistent noticeable agronomic and other environmental benefits after several years of a single application of wood-based biochars is implausible in boreal soils. Thus, subsequent application of nutrient-rich biochars, such as co-composted biochars likely provides a more reasonable alternative for a consistent increase in soil C sequestration, as well as agronomic benefits. Future biochar research should focus on this direction.

ABBREVIATIONS

AGB	Aboveground Biomass
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
CEC	Cation Exchange Capacity
CFE	Chloroform Fumigation Extraction
DOC	Dissolved Organic Carbon
EBC	European Biochar Certificate
FTIR-TGA	Fourier Transform Infrared – Trace Gas Analyzer
GHG	Greenhouse Gases
GHGI	Greenhouse Gas Intensity
GWP	Global Warming Potential
HELCOM	Helsinki Commission
IBI	International Biochar Initiative
ICP-OES	Inductively Coupled Plasma - Optical Emission
	Spectrometry
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
IRMS	Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer
MBC	Microbial Biomass Carbon
MBM	Meat Bone Meal
MBN	Microbial Biomass Nitrogen
PAH	Polyaromatic Hydrocarbons
PVC	Polyvinyl Chloride
RCBD	Randomized Complete Block Design
SOC	Soil Organic Carbon
SOM	Soil Organic Matter
TN	Total Nitrogen
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate
	Change
WHC	Water Holding Capacity
WRC	Water Retention Curve
w/w	weight to weight
w/v	weight to volume

KEY DEFINITIONS

Biochar: a product of heating biomass in the absence of or with limited air to above 250°C, a process called charring or pyrolysis. Biochar is different from charcoal or other carbon products because of its intended use for soil application or broader environmental management (Lehmann and Joseph, 2015).

Carbon sequestration: the process of transferring and securing storage of atmospheric CO_2 into other long-lived C pools that would otherwise be emitted or remain in the atmosphere. Carbon sequestration may be a natural or human-driven process. The aim of human driven carbon sequestration is to balance the global carbon budget such that future economic growth is based on a carbon neutral strategy of no net gain in the atmospheric carbon pool (Lal, 2008).

Soil amendment: any material that improves soil physical, chemical, and biological properties when added to soil, which upgrades the conditions for plant growth.

Sustainable agriculture: focuses on the need to develop agricultural technologies and practices that: i) do not have adverse effects on the environment, ii) are accessible to and effective for farmers, and iii) lead to both improvements in food productivity and have positive effects on environmental goods and services. Sustainability in agricultural systems incorporates both resilience (the capacity of systems to buffer against shocks and stresses) and persistence (the capacity of systems to continue over long periods), and addresses many wider economic, social, and environmental outcomes (Pretty, 2008).

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 BIOCHARS AS TOOLS FOR MITIGATING CLIMATE CHANGE AND INCREASING AGRICULTURAL SUSTAINABILITY

The anthropogenic GHG emissions have been unprecedentedly increasing in the atmosphere since the mid-20th century, leading to the warming of the climate with widespread adverse impacts on human and natural systems (IPCC, 2014). Therefore, the urgent need for timely GHG emission mitigation strategies and actions has been highlighted. In 2015, the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) Paris Agreement established the goal to maintain global warming below 2°C, and pursue efforts to limit it to 1.5°C, above pre-industrial levels (UNFCCC, 2015). Achieving this goal requires substantial reductions of GHG emissions along with the sequestration of CO₂ from the atmosphere, creating a net negative emissions scenario (Field and Mach, 2017; Seneviratne et al., 2018). The capture of CO₂ from the atmosphere into plant biomass via photosynthesis, and eventually pyrolyzing the plant biomass into highly stable biochar has received considerable interest as an effective means to sequester C and thus mitigate climate change (Lehmann et al., 2006; Kuzvakov et al., 2014; Lehmann and Joseph, 2015; Lehmann et al., 2021). Woolf et al. (2010) estimated that widespread application of biochars could offset a maximum of 12% of the current anthropogenic GHG emissions (i.e. 1.8 Pg CO₂-C_e per vear of the 15.4 Pg CO₂-Ce emitted annually). A recent study estimated an even higher reduction in global GHG emissions of 3.4-6.3 Pg CO₂-C_e using biochars (Lehmann et al., 2021). Apart from that, biochars can reduce the mineralization of soil organic matter (SOM) i.e. negative priming effect (Weng et al., 2017; Blanco-Canqui et al., 2020; Chen et al., 2021), which further underscores the C sequestering potential of biochars.

Despite the increase in agricultural productivity, modern agricultural practices including increased use of chemicals has caused detrimental environmental and ecological problems (Tilman, 1999). The applied fertilizers intended to enhance crop production can also exacerbate GHG emissions and eutrophication of waterways. For instance, during 2000–2014, the application of synthetic N fertilizer into agricultural soils accounted for approximately 70% of the total global emissions of N₂O, which has a global warming potential (GWP) 298 times higher than CO_2 (Xu et al., 2020). Similarly, the N load to water bodies is of great concern; agriculture has been identified as a major contributor of the total N load to the Baltic Sea, contributing 46% of the total N load (HELCOM, 2018). Therefore, there is an urgent need for sustainable agricultural practices that enhance agricultural

production and simultaneously reduce the environmental consequences. Agricultural sustainability focuses on the need to develop technologies and practices that do not have adverse effects on environmental goods and services, are accessible to and effective for farmers, and lead to improvements in food productivity (Pretty, 2008). Because biochars are simple substances that can be produced easily with simple technologies from simple available materials, and their application in soils can bring positive agronomic benefits and reduce negative environmental effects of agriculture, the application of biochars as soil amendment materials has great potential as a tool for sustainable agriculture.

Biochars are carbonaceous porous materials produced by thermochemical conversion of biomass in an oxygen-limited environment (pyrolysis). The interest in using biochars as a soil amendment method as a strategy for mitigating global climate change and enhancing agricultural productivity has been growing intensively since around 2000 (Wu et al., 2019a; Joseph et al., 2021). It was encouraged by the earlier studies on Terra Preta (literal meaning "black soil"), the dark and highly fertile anthropogenic soil in the Amazon region (Smith, 1980). Historic application of charred materials in these soils was found to be responsible for high soil organic matter contents and soil fertility, as well as contributing to mitigating climate change (Glaser et al., 2002; Lehmann et al., 2006; Mao et al., 2012).

1.2 PRODUCTION OF BIOCHARS

Biochars can be produced by pyrolyzing a wide range of organic raw materials, but mainly wood chips, agricultural residues or manure are used. Biochars can be produced on a large industrial scale along with other valuable products – bio-oil and syngas. These products, along with the generated heat, could be used for fulfilling energy demands such as heating buildings (Lehmann, 2007). However, the cost of the commercially produced biochars might not be affordable for farmers [e.g. 700–800 euros per ton in Finland (Salo, 2018)], especially in developing countries. Alternatively, biochars can be produced at a local scale using low-cost brick, earth-mound, metal, and pit kilns from locally available raw materials (Schmidt and Taylor, 2014; Mia et al., 2015; Pandit et al., 2017). These low-cost kilns are easy to build and operate by farmers, and can produce high-quality biochars that meet European Biochar Certification (EBC) and International Biochar Initiative (IBI) certification (Cornelissen et al., 2016).

Based on the residence times and purpose, pyrolysis systems can be categorized into slow pyrolysis, fast pyrolysis, and gasification (Brewer et al., 2009). In slow pyrolysis, the feedstock is heated slowly at the rate of $1-20^{\circ}$ C min⁻¹ in the absence of oxygen for a long period, ranging from five minutes to multiple hours. Biochar is the main product of slow pyrolysis. In fast

pyrolysis, the dry feedstock is heated up very rapidly up to 1000° C for a short time, then quenched to maximize the production of bio-oil. In gasification, the feedstock is heated at a higher temperature, with the introduction of some oxygen to produce non-condensable syngas rich in H₂ and CO₂.

1.3 STABILITY OF BIOCHARS

The presence of a high proportion of aromatic C rings resists the biological and thermochemical degradation of biochars (Lehmann and Joseph, 2015). Because of this, biochars can persist in soil for hundreds to several thousands of years (Kuzyakov et al., 2014; Joseph et al., 2021). The potential of biochars to sequester C depends on the persistence of biochars in soil, which mainly depends on the properties of biochars, determined by the feedstock and pyrolysis conditions (Spokas, 2010; Wang et al., 2016a; Joseph et al., 2021). For example, wood-derived biochars have a slower decomposition rate compared to crop, grass or manure-based biochars because of the presence of a higher proportion of aromatic carbon (Singh et al., 2012; Kuzyakov et al., 2014; Singh and Cowie, 2014; Wang et al., 2016a). Similarly, a higher pyrolysis temperature (>450°C) favors the production of biochars with a higher portion of aromatic C, increasing their recalcitrance and thus persistence in soils (Crombie et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2016a). The elemental ratios H:Corg and O:C provide robust indicators of biochar stability (Spokas, 2010; Enders et al., 2012). During pyrolysis, H and O elements are depleted and biochars become rich in C-content, hence the increase in pyrolysis temperature decreases H:C and O:C ratios (Lee et al., 2013). Notably, H:Corg values higher than 0.7 are not considered as biochar according to IBI standards (Enders et al., 2012; IBI, 2012; Leng et al., 2019). An O:C value of less than 0.2 indicates a minimum biochar half-life of 1000 years (Spokas, 2010).

In addition, the stability of biochars also depends on edaphic and climatic factors. For instance, the decomposition rate of biochars is usually lower in soils with higher clay content (Wang et al., 2016a) and with clay minerals such as kaolinite and sesquioxides that favor the formation of stable aggregates (Joseph et al., 2021), since the occlusion of biochars into soil aggregates limits their accessibility to decomposing microbes. On the other hand, biochars in soil could be prone to mineralization at higher ambient temperatures due to increased oxidation of biochar particles in addition to increased microbial decomposition (Nguyen et al., 2010; Fang et al., 2014).

1.4 AGRICULTURAL AND ENVIRONMENTAL EFFECTS OF SOIL APPLICATION OF BIOCHARS

1.4.1 EFFECTS OF BIOCHARS ON PHYSICAL, CHEMICAL, AND BIOLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF SOILS

Biochars are porous materials containing large surface areas with negative charges (Banik et al., 2018). Leng et al. (2021) reported that the total pore volume and specific surface area of normal biochars reported in recent studies ranged from 0.016-0.083 cm³ g⁻¹ and 8-132 m² g⁻¹, respectively. However, depending on the pyrolysis conditions and post-treatments, the pore volume and specific surface area of biochar can be as high as 1.77 cm³ g⁻¹ and 3263 m² g⁻¹, respectively (Liu et al., 2016). The application of such porous biochars to soil generally increases soil porosity and reduces soil bulk density (Burrell et al., 2016; Blanco-Canqui, 2017; Razzaghi et al., 2020). Biochars produced from wood or at higher pyrolysis temperatures typically have higher specific surface area and porosity than biochars produced from manure or sludge, or at lower pyrolysis temperatures (Ippolito et al., 2020).

Depending on the surface properties of biochars, they can also interact with soil particles, e.g. through the formation of organo-mineral complexation *via* cation bridging, which can enhance soil aggregate stability (Soinne et al., 2014; Ma et al., 2016; Blanco-Canqui, 2017; Heikkinen et al., 2019). The increased soil aggregate stability further helps to enhance the accumulation of soil organic carbon (SOC) content (Zhang et al., 2017). Biochars may enhance soil water holding capacity (WHC) by direct absorption of water into their pores (Rasa et al., 2018) and by changing soil aggregation or soil porosity (Yoo et al., 2014). The increased water retention after application of biochars is usually readily plant available (Peake et al., 2014; Głąb et al., 2016; Rasa et al., 2018; Razzaghi et al., 2020), which may facilitate plant tolerance to drought stress.

The improvement in soil physical properties after the application of biochars is usually observed more clearly in coarse-textured soils than in fine-textured soils (Blanco-Canqui, 2017; Atkinson, 2018; Razzaghi et al., 2020). However, some studies reported no effects of biochars on soil physical and hydrological properties, even at higher application rates in coarse-textured soils. For example, Hardie et al. (2014) did not find any effects on soil physical or hydrological properties after the application of acacia biochar at the rate of 47 t ha⁻¹ to a loamy sand soil. Similarly, Jeffery et al. (2015) observed that the physical and hydrological properties in coarse sand soil were not affected by the application of biochars produced from grass hay at 400° C and 600° C at different rates from 1 to 50 t ha⁻¹. They attributed the lack of effects to the hydrophobicity of biochars. Heikkinen et al. (2019)

reported that the hydrophobic nature of biochars arises due to non-polar alkyl functional groups at their surface. The hydrophobic surface prevents water from entering the internal pore structure of biochars, which prohibits an effect on soil water retention even though they have porosities that can potentially enhance water retention (Jeffery et al., 2015; Heikkinen et al., 2019). In addition, biochars have been reported to be less effective in retaining water in soils with high initial SOC, which already have high water holding capacity (Abel et al., 2013).

The addition of biochars can alter the chemical properties of soils such as soil pH, cation exchange capacity (CEC), and contents of plant nutrients, such as N, P, K, Ca, and Mg. Biochars are usually alkaline because of their ash contents (containing carbonates and hydroxides of alkali metals e.g. Na, K, and alkaline earth metals e.g. Ca, Mg) and basic functional groups on their surfaces, which increase with higher pyrolysis temperatures (Suliman et al., 2016; Zhao et al., 2017; Gezahegn et al., 2019). Therefore, the addition of biochars has the potential to increase soil pH and ameliorate soil acidity (Aamer et al., 2020; Kannan et al., 2021; Ginebra et al., 2022). The liming capacity of biochars in soil correlates with biochar pH (Gezahegn et al., 2019). However, some high-pH biochars may have low liming capacity (CaCO₃ equivalent) and might not affect soil pH (Tammeorg et al., 2014a; Tammeorg et al., 2014b). The actual ability of biochars to increase soil pH also depends on soil buffering capacity.

The surfaces of biochars contain negative charges because of the deprotonation of oxygen-containing functional groups such as carboxylic (-COOH) and phenolic groups (-C-OH) (Banik et al., 2018; Tan et al., 2020). These negative surfaces, along with adsorption of highly oxidized organic matter on the surfaces of biochars, can increase the CEC of soils (Liang et al., 2006). The increase in soil pH after the addition of biochars or ash contained in biochars may increase soil CEC (Tan et al., 2020). The ability of biochars to increase soil CEC is a key property, because it affects the retention of nutrients and regulates a wide range of biogeochemical processes in soils. Therefore, biochar surface oxygenation as a post-treatment to enhance CEC has been gaining attention (Huff et al., 2018; Kharel et al., 2019).

Biochars also add plant nutrients to the soil, but the amount of nutrients depends on the feedstock and pyrolysis conditions (Ippolito et al., 2020). Similarly, the potential of biochars to alter overall chemical properties also depends on the feedstock and pyrolysis conditions. Manure and sewage-based biochars typically have greater pH, CEC, and nutrient input (N, P, K, Ca, Mg) to the soil compared to the crop residue and wood-based biochars (Ippolito et al., 2020; Tomczyk et al., 2020). An increase in pyrolysis temperature (>300°C) increases the ash contents that contain hydroxides and carbonates, which help to increase biochar pH (Ippolito et al., 2020). However, the CEC of biochars decreases with an increase in pyrolysis

temperature (>400°C), because at high temperatures, the negative surface charge decreases due to the appearance of more organized C layers with fewer contents of functional groups (Banik et al., 2018; Tan et al., 2020; Tomczyk et al., 2020).

The changes in soil physical and chemical properties after the addition of biochars - both directly and indirectly - affect the composition and function of microorganisms in soils, and vice versa, which consequently may affect the agronomic and environmental effects of biochars (Lehmann et al., 2011; Xu et al., 2016a; Zhang et al., 2018). In the short-term, biochars affect soil microbial activities mainly by providing labile carbon substrate, whereas the long-term effects are related to modification of the soil ecological niche (Hardy et al., 2019). The effects of biochars on soil microorganisms depend on both the biochar and soil types. For example, in a meta-analysis, Zhang et al. (2018) reported that low pyrolysis temperature-produced biochars significantly increased the soil fungi:bacteria ratio, most likely due to enhancement of nutrients and soil pH. In the same study, they claimed that an increase in soil microbial activities is more pronounced in low nutrientcontaining fine or coarse-textured soils after the addition of biochars. Similarly, Pokharel et al. (2020) stated that microbial biomass carbon and enzyme activities were higher with biochars produced at relatively low pyrolysis temperatures (300-500°C) with high pH (>10) and low C:N ratio (< 50), and when applied to the fine-textured acidic soils with low C and N contents.

Biochars can enhance the abundance of arbuscular mycorrhiza (Yang et al., 2020a) and ectomycorrhizal fungi (Verma and Reddy, 2020) that could assist plants with the uptake of nutrients and water. In addition, biochars can also influence microbial community structure and activities that affect C and N cycling. For instance, the addition of biochars favors the growth of microbes, thus increasing microbial biomass (Lehmann et al., 2011; Pokharel et al., 2020). The increase in microbial biomass is mainly attributed to the presence of some labile C (≤1% of total mass) in biochars (Cross and Sohi, 2011). In the short-term, the increased microbial growth after the addition of biochars could enhance the priming effect, i.e. stimulation of SOC mineralization (Zimmerman et al., 2011; Singh and Cowie, 2014) and N immobilization into microbial biomass (Bruun et al., 2012; Tammeorg et al., 2012; Borchard et al., 2014). However, with time, biochars increase organomineral interactions protecting SOC from microbial decomposition (Zimmerman et al., 2011; Singh and Cowie, 2014; Maestrini et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2016a; Weng et al., 2017), and mineralization of nitrogen (Mia et al., 2017; Ding et al., 2022). Furthermore, Xiao et al. (2019) reported in their meta-analysis that biochars notably increased the abundance of ammoniaoxidizing archaea and denitrification genes (nirS, nirK, and nosZ), consequently affecting the N cycling.

1.4.2 EFFECTS OF BIOCHARS ON PLANT GROWTH

Biochars can enhance plant growth by acting as a liming agent (Van Zwieten et al., 2010; Cornelissen et al., 2018), increasing the water-holding capacity of soils (Karhu et al., 2011; Uzoma et al., 2011; Batista et al., 2018), retaining the applied nutrients (Uzoma et al., 2011; Oladele et al., 2019), and acting as a source of nutrients (Kloss et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2016b; Ippolito et al., 2020). Therefore, the effectiveness of biochars in enhancing crop productivity has been well documented in several recent meta-analyses (Jeffery et al., 2011; Biederman and Harpole, 2013; Liu et al., 2013; Jeffery et al., 2017a; Liu et al., 2019a; Dai et al., 2020; Ye et al., 2020; Zhang et al., 2020a). However, negative effects on plant growth have been reported as well. For example, Kammann et al. (2015) found that 2% of wood-based fresh biochar reduced plant growth, especially in N-limited condition, most likely because of the reduced plant availability of nitrate and other nutrients retained by the biochar. Similarly, Xu et al. (2016b) reported that biochar promoted a phosphate precipitation/sorption reaction that decreased plant P availability, which consequently led to reduced plant yield in saline-sodic soil.

The feedstock and pyrolysis temperature affect the plant response to biochars. Manure-based biochars usually have a higher CEC (Pariyar et al., 2020) and nutrient contents such as N and P than wood-based biochars (Ippolito et al., 2020). As a result, the application of manure-based biochars often results in positive plant responses (Biederman and Harpole, 2013; Liu et al., 2013). Similarly, an increase in pyrolysis temperature produces biochars with high pH, surface area, porosity, and ash contents, but with low CEC and volatile matter content (Lee et al., 2013; Zhao et al., 2018; Tomczyk et al., 2020). High ash content in biochars represents the availability of high nutrient contents that might elicit a positive plant response (Dai et al., 2020). Moreover, the plant response after the addition of biochars is usually positive in nutrient-poor, low initial SOC content (<20 g kg⁻¹), sandy and acidic soils (Liu et al., 2013; Ye et al., 2020).

1.4.3 EFFECTS OF BIOCHARS ON SOIL GHG EMISSIONS

Biochars also have the potential to reduce the emissions of GHG such as CO_2 , CH_4 , and N_2O from soils, which further highlights their role in mitigating climate change. As mentioned in Section 1.4.1, the presence of labile C in biochars may enhance short-term microbial activity and thus increase soil CO_2 emissions, but in the long-term, biochars favor negative priming and thus decrease soil CO_2 emissions. In support of this, Ginebra et al. (2022) found that in a field experiment, wood-based biochar and poultry litter carbonaceous material increased CO_2 flux during the first 45 days after application, after which the CO_2 fluxes tended to decrease. Similarly, the recent global meta-analyses by Borchard et al. (2019), Liu et al. (2019a), and

Zhang et al. (2020a) reported that biochars reduced the overall emissions of N₂O by 38% (608 observations from 88 studies), 6-30% (552 observations from 90 studies), and 38% (444 observations from 129 studies), respectively. The ability of biochars to reduce N₂O emissions has been mainly linked to their capability to affect the denitrification process, which is the major process of N₂O production (Case et al., 2015). Biochars can facilitate the reduction of N₂O to N₂ during the last step of denitrification by increasing soil pH, which enhances the synthesis of N₂O reductase or increases N₂O reductase genes (nosZ) (Cayuela et al., 2013; Harter et al., 2014; Van Zwieten et al., 2014; Dannenmann et al., 2018). Furthermore, biochars can increase the abundance of N₂O-reducing microbes (Liao et al., 2021a), or may decrease the availability of NO₃- to denitrifying microbes (Van Zwieten et al., 2014; Kammann et al., 2015; Haider et al., 2016), which will eventually lead to less N₂O emissions. Furthermore, biochars improve soil aeration by reducing anoxic microsites, eventually decreasing denitrification rates and N₂O production (Rogovska et al., 2011). Likewise, in a meta-analysis of 193 observations from 42 studies, Jeffery et al. (2016) concluded that biochars reduced CH₄ emissions (or increased soil CH₄ sink) mostly from flooded (i.e. paddy) fields and/or acidic soils. This reduction could be explained by the increase in methanotrophic bacteria and a decrease in methanogenic archaea after the application of biochars (Qi et al., 2021). In upland soils as well, biochars can increase soil CH₄ uptake followed by methanotrophic oxidation due to increased soil aeration (Karhu et al., 2011).

The response of crop yield and GHG emissions to the addition of biochars should be assessed together with simultaneous assessment of biochar application for mitigating climatic impact and food security. For this purpose, yield-scaled GHG emissions i.e. GHG emissions (CO₂ equivalents) per crop yield, also denoted as greenhouse gas intensity of crop production (GHGI), serves as a good indicator. According to synthesis studies, biochars in general reduce GHGI (Liu et al., 2019b; Zhang et al., 2020a).

1.5 RESEARCH NEEDS FOR AGRICULTURAL USE OF BIOCHARS

1.5.1 NEED FOR LONG-TERM FIELD EXPERIMENTS ON THE USE OF BIOCHARS

Although biochars have potential agronomic and environmental benefits, as elaborated in the previous section, most of these results are based on laboratory, greenhouse, and short-term field experiments; often, they are inconclusive and contradictory (Mukherjee and Lal, 2014; Elbasiouny et al., 2021). This is mainly because the ability of biochars to provide agronomic and environmental benefits depends on the biochar types, application rates, soil properties, and environmental conditions (Cornelissen et al., 2013; Alburquerque et al., 2014; Blanco-Canqui, 2017; Jeffery et al., 2017a; Zhang et al., 2020a). Moreover, any positive effects of biochars may prevail only for the short-term. For instance, Cornelissen et al. (2018) reported that the positive effects of biochar on crop yield due to alleviation of soil acidity faded after a few growing seasons (about one year), indicating the necessity of biochar reapplication. Similarly, Jin et al. (2019) found that over a 5-year field experiment, wheat straw biochar increased rapeseed yield only during the first year, because the positive effect of biochar on soil pH and water availability weakened over time. It is noteworthy that there are currently only a few peer-reviewed publications on the long-term (i.e. more than five years) effects of biochars. The contradictory results from short-term experiments, uncertainty about the effects of biochars in the long-term, and poor mechanistic understanding of the key factors involved point toward the need for long-term field experiments to conclusively ascertain the extent of biochars' ability to generate agronomic benefits.

The aging of biochars in the field has the potential to enhance nutrient holding capacity, because with time, the surface of biochars is oxidized with the formation of more oxygen-containing functional groups (Cheng et al., 2006) that increase cation exchange capacity. In addition, longer interactions of biochars with soils, plant roots, microbes, and root exudates in the field facilitate the development of organic coatings in their surfaces (Hagemann et al., 2017a) that provide an extra layer of porosity or act as glue to withhold more nutrients (Conte and Laudicina, 2017; Hagemann et al., 2017a). Nevertheless, only little is known about how bioavailability and plant uptake of macro- and micro-nutrients change with time as biochars age in the field.

Some studies have suggested that biochars might have limited potential to reduce GHG emissions in the long-term. For example, Spokas (2013) reported that field-aging of biochars diminished their ability to reduce N₂O emissions. Similarly, Thers et al. (2020) reported that N₂O emission was reduced only by fresh biochars, but not field-aged biochars. Furthermore, the meta-analyses by Song et al. (2016) and Borchard et al. (2019) found that the ability of biochars to suppress N₂O emissions was transient. Despite this, biochars can potentially reduce GHG even in the long-term (Wu et al., 2019b). Field-aged biochars may reduce the accessibility of inorganic N to nitrifying or denitrifying microbes due to increased retention of soluble inorganic N in a porous biochar matrix, which contributes to decreasing N₂O emissions (Singh et al., 2010; Haider et al., 2016; Liao et al., 2021b). In the same way, reduced soil bulk density and increased soil aeration by biochars could persist for several years (Burrell et al., 2016; Blanco-Canqui, 2017), favoring methane oxidation over methanogenesis, and thereby reducing CH_4 emissions or increasing soil CH₄ uptake. Furthermore, in the long-term, an increase in inter-particle cohesion by biochars promotes micro-aggregate stability and further stabilizes SOC, eventually decreasing CO_2 emissions (Zimmerman et al., 2011; Singh and Cowie, 2014; Weng et al., 2017). Despite these promising potentials, review articles show that there are only limited number of the long-term field experiments (more than 5 years after biochar application), which report persistent reductions of GHG fluxes by biochars (Song et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2020a).

The positive agronomic and environmental effects of biochars are directly related to the improvement of soil physical and hydrological properties by the addition of biochars (Mukherjee and Lal, 2013; Blanco-Canqui, 2017). Since the liming and nutrient addition effects of biochars are usually only short-term in nature, the modification of soil structure by improved soil aggregation (Soinne et al., 2014; Heikkinen et al., 2019) is the most likely cause of any positive effects of biochars in the long-term. In a meta-analysis, Islam et al. (2021) reported that improvement of soil aggregation by biochars became increasingly more significant over a longer time (>3 years). On the contrary, the biochar particles may disappear in the long-term due to mineralization, physical fragmentation, dissolution, and downward movement in the soil profile (Spokas et al., 2014; de la Rosa et al., 2018; Kätterer et al., 2019). Verifying the persistent effects of biochar on soil physical properties requires their assessments in long-term field experiments.

Additionally, the addition of biochars may have negative effects. Biochars produced from suboptimal raw materials and processes may contain concerning levels of polyaromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) and heavy metals, which can have detrimental effects on soil organisms and crops (Kloss et al., 2012). Furthermore, biochars can have other potential adverse effects; they can decrease the plant available water in clay soils, increase erosion and particulate matter emissions due to surface application to sandy soils, increase soil salinity, and decrease soil fertility because of an increase in pH of alkaline soils causing precipitation of nutrients (Brtnicky et al., 2021). Therefore, before the widespread application of biochars as a soil amendment, the potential negative effects of biochars in the long-term should be thoroughly assessed, because once applied in the soil, they are impossible to remove.

1.5.2 NEED FOR BIOCHAR STUDIES IN THE BOREAL REGION

The synthesis of studies exploring the agronomic and environmental benefits of biochars from the global perspective show that biochars can have varying effects at different climatic zones. While most of the biochar studies are conducted in tropical, sub-tropical, and temperate climates (Jeffery et al., 2011; Jeffery et al., 2017a; Liu et al., 2019a; Zhang et al., 2020a), only few are available from boreal regions (see Figure 1). The positive effects of biochar on crop yields are more common in the tropical and sub-tropical zones, where the soils are often more acidic and nutrient-deficient than in the temperate zones (Jeffery et al., 2017a; Liu et al., 2019a). On the other hand, the potential of biochars to reduce N_2O emissions was shown to be higher in the temperate zones than in the tropical and sub-tropical zones (Liu et al., 2019a). However, boreal soils are different because of the typically higher C content (Heikkinen et al., 2021) and periodic freeze-thaw cycles that can increase surface oxidation of biochars, ultimately increasing their adsorption capacity (Wang et al., 2021). Hence, results from other climatic zones may not apply to the boreal zones. The few short-term biochar studies previously conducted in boreal climates reported that biochar had a limited effect on crop yield in the first two to four years (Tammeorg et al., 2014a; Tammeorg et al., 2014b; O'Toole et al., 2018; Soinne et al., 2020). Therefore, it is necessary to investigate the possibility of obtaining long-term agricultural and environmental benefits of biochars in boreal regions.



Figure 1. Global distribution of studies investigating the response of crop yield and GHG emissions to biochar application included in the meta-analysis by Zhang et al. (2020a). © Authors. Used under Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

1.5.3 NEED FOR IMPROVING THE FERTILIZER NITROGEN USE EFFICIENCY BY BIOCHARS

The application of fertilizer N is essential for boosting food production and thus contributing to global food security. However, globally, two-fifths of N input is lost to the air and water (Liu et al., 2010), which not only hinders crop production but also threatens ecological balances and functions. Furthermore, it has been estimated that the use of fertilizer N will be doubled or tripled by the second half of the 21st century due to the rapid increase in global food demand (Tilman et al., 2011). The inefficient agricultural

management practices can exacerbate soil N losses and consequently accelerate global warming, decrease stratospheric ozone, increase ecosystem eutrophication, and induce the formation of pollutant particulate matter in the atmosphere (Gruber and Galloway, 2008). Therefore, there is an urgent need for sustainable agricultural management practices to enhance N use efficiency such that most of the applied fertilizer N would be taken up by plants or retained in the soil, while the losses of N to air and water would be concurrently diminished.

The application of biochars can influence the soil N cycle (Figure 2) and may have potentially positive effects to increase the soil N retention, decrease leaching and gaseous losses of N, and enhance plant N uptake (Clough et al., 2013; Nguyen et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2018). On the other hand, undesirable effects of biochars on soil N dynamics and plant N availability have been reported in some studies. For instance, Sánchez-García et al. (2014) found increased soil N₂O emissions with the application of biochar due to facilitated nitrification. Similarly, Singh et al. (2010) observed increased nitrate leaching immediately after the application of poultry manure biochar produced at 400°C. These controversial beneficial and undesirable effects of biochars on soil N dynamics reflect the wide variation in the characteristics of biochars and soils (Liu et al., 2018). Moreover, although the mechanisms of how biochars affect the retention of N and soil N effluxes have been postulated (Clough et al., 2013; Brassard et al., 2016; Nguyen et al., 2017), a comprehensive mechanistic understanding of how biochar affects dynamics of soil N still remains elusive because of the complex interaction between soil, biochar and the N cycle (Figure 2).



Figure 2. The conceptual impact of biochars on the soil N cycle in biochar-amended soils. Adapted from Liu et al. (2018) with permission from Springer.

Ammonium (NH₄⁺) and nitrate (NO₃⁻) ions are important reactive species of N in soils. They are accessible for plant uptake, easily leachable (especially NO_{3}), and provide substrates for nitrification and denitrification that produce N₂O as a byproduct. Biochars can affect the fate of NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ ions in soils. For example, because of enhanced CEC, biochars can increase the retention of positively charged NH4+ ions in soils. The field-aging of biochars is expected to further enhance the retention of NH₄⁺ ions (Mia et al., 2017). On the contrary, the increase in soil pH (>7) after biochar addition could increase the loss of NH4⁺ ions via ammonia (NH3) volatilization (Schomberg et al., 2012). On the other hand, NO_3^{-1} is a highly mobile ion and thus highly susceptible to leaching. Biochars have been reported to have low anion exchange capacity hence they have a limited affinity to adsorb NO₃ions (Yao et al., 2012; Gai et al., 2014). However, since biochars can increase water holding capacity (as mentioned in section 1.4.1), they can reduce the leaching of NO_{3⁻} ions (Yoo et al., 2014). Nevertheless, some studies have found that some biochars, particularly when co-composted with nutrient-rich organics, have an extraordinary affinity to retain NO₃⁻ ions on or in a porous biochar matrix, often described as "nitrate capture" (Kammann et al., 2015; Hagemann et al., 2017a; Hagemann et al., 2017b; Joseph et al., 2018). The formation of organic or organo-mineral complex coatings on the surface of biochars has been found to enhance the retention of nitrate (or nutrients) (Hagemann et al., 2017a; Joseph et al., 2018). Such retention of nitrate has also been observed in biochars aged in the field for a few years (Haider et al., 2016; Haider et al., 2017). The surface oxidation of biochars in the field might facilitate the formation of organic coatings, as observed in the cocomposted biochar, favoring NO₃⁻ retention (Hagemann et al., 2017a). Additionally, the hydrophobic surfaces of fresh biochars may become more hydrophilic after prolonged field exposure because of the formation of hydrophilic functional groups and degradation of tars and other hydrophobic components on the surface of biochars (Rechberger et al., 2017). This enhances the interaction of biochars with water, which improves the retention of NO₃⁻. However, NO₃⁻ may be strongly associated with field-aged biochar pores, which may limit its availability to plants (Haider et al., 2016; Haider et al., 2017).

The ¹⁵N tracing technique can be a helpful tool to trace the pathways of NH_4^+ and NO_3^- following their application to soil, and to quantify the effects of biochar on the retention and loss of fertilizer N. This helps to understand or verify the mechanisms of how biochars affect soil N dynamics.

2 AIMS

This research aimed to determine whether a single application of biochar in boreal agricultural soils can increase agricultural productivity and alleviate negative consequences of agricultural practice on the environment in the long-term. Further, this research also aimed to reveal the potential underlying mechanisms behind the observed effects of biochar. The specific objectives are listed below:

- **Objective 1**: To determine the long-term effects of biochar on plant production and plant nutrient uptake in boreal conditions in two contrasting soil types with different fertility (I)
- **Objective 2**: To assess the long-term effects of biochar on soil physical and hydrological properties (I)
- **Objective 3**: To investigate the effects of biochar on the fate of fertilizer ammonium and nitrate, and to evaluate the potential of biochar for effective use of fertilizer N (II, III, IV)
- **Objective 4**: To assess the short- and long-term effects of biochar on soil GHG (CO₂, CH₄, and N₂O) emissions and identify the key soil and biochar properties involved (**I**, **II**, **IV**)

3 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 EXPERIMENTS AND WEATHER

This research is based on the data from four established field experiments conducted in Finnish agricultural soils, as well as one ¹⁵N labeling greenhouse experiment (Table 1 and Table 2). In the field experiments, the biochars were applied in the respective treatments only at the beginning of the experiment. The different field experiments contain several treatments, but only certain treatments were chosen for the selected objectives.

Objective	Experiments	Descriptions of measurements and	Paper
		analyses	
1	- Viikki-1	- Estimated plant aboveground biomass	I
	(Viikki-	from 2010–2018	
	Stagnosol)	 Collected plant samples from 2010– 	
	- Viikki-2	2018	
	(Viikki-	- Plant nutrient analysis with ICP-OES	
	Umbrisol)		
2	- Viikki-1	- Collected undisturbed soil samples after	Ι
	- Viikki-2	harvest in 2017	
		- Analyzed soil physical properties: bulk	
		density, porosity, water retention	
		characteristics	
3	- ¹⁵ N	- Measurement of plant N uptake and N	II, III, IV
	Greenhouse	leaching in both greenhouse and Qvidja	
	experiment	field experiments	
	- Qvidja	- Analyzed soil mineral N content and	III, IV
		microbial biomass in Qvidja	
		- ¹⁵ N analysis in plant biomass, soil, and	II
		leachates in the greenhouse experiment	
4	- Jokioinen	- Gas sampling and analysis with Gas	IV
	- Qvidja	chromatography (GC) over the growing	
	- Viikki-1	season in 2018	
	- Viikki-2	- In situ GHG measurement with	Ι
	- ¹⁵ N	automated portable FTIR analyzer after	
	Greenhouse	sowing and harvesting in 2017 and 2018	
	experiment	in Viikki fields	
		- GHG measurement from greenhouse	II
		experiment after ¹⁵ N fertilizer addition	

Table 1. General overview of the measurements and analyses of the experiments.

3.1.1 VIIKKI FIELD EXPERIMENTS (I)

There were two long-term biochar field experiments in Viikki with contrasting soil properties (Table 2 and Table 3). One experiment was conducted on a fine-textured fertile Stagnosol (Viikki-1), where biochar was applied in May 2010. This experiment consisted of three identical subexperiments. Another experiment was conducted on a coarse-textured nutrient-poor Umbrisol (Viikki-2), where biochar was applied in May 2011. Both fields used a split-plot experimental design, each with four replicated blocks. In Viikki-1, the main-plot factor was biochar application rate (levels of 0, 5, and 10 t ha⁻¹); the sub-plot factor was fertilization rate (levels of 30%, 65%, and 100% of recommended fertilization). Similarly, in Viikki-2, the main-plot factor was biochar application rate (levels of 0, 5, 10, 20, and 30 t ha-1); the sub-plot factor was fertilization type [control (no fertilizer application), organic fertilizer (meat bone meal), and mineral (synthetic) fertilizer]. All major Finnish field crops were rotated over the experimental vears 2010–2018 (Table 4). In these fields, the required amounts of mineral or organic fertilizers were applied as per the specific crop need recommended by Viljavuuspalvelu Oy (2000), except for the years 2014 and 2015, when no fertilizers were applied to Viikki-2. Only the extreme treatment plots for each experiment (Viikki-1: 0 and 10 t ha-1 biochar application rate with 30% and 100% recommended fertilizer; Viikki-2: 0 and 30 t ha-1 biochar application rates with all three fertilization levels) were considered (Table 2).

In the Viikki fields, plant aboveground biomass and plant elemental contents were measured from 2010 to 2018. In addition, soil physical properties were measured after harvesting in 2017. The GHG emissions were also measured *in situ* with a portable FTIR analyzer (after sowing and harvesting in growing seasons 2017 and 2018), and with a manual static chamber method throughout the growing season of 2018 (see section 3.3.4). Soil microbial biomass carbon (MBC) and nitrogen (MBN), and soil mineral nitrogen were also periodically measured, along with crop grain yield in the growing season of 2018.

3.1.2 JOKIOINEN FIELD EXPERIMENT (IV)

In Jokioinen, a field experiment was set up in a Stagnosol with a clayey soil texture that was treated with a single biochar application in the autumn of 2016. The experiment consisted of two treatments: (fertilized) control and biochar with five replicates. From Jokioinen (**IV**), only the data from the 2018 growing season was included: the experimental plant was oats fertilized with 90 kg N ha⁻¹ and 10 kg P ha⁻¹. GHG emissions, soil MBC, MBN, mineral N, and crop grain yield were measured in growing season of 2018.

Paper	Experiment/Soil	Established	Experimental	Treatments	Selected plots / Remarks
	type	year	design		
I, IV	Viikki-1	2010	Split-plot design	 Main plot factor: Biochar rate (o, 	i) For objectives 1 and 2: Only extreme treatments with the highest
	(Fertile Stagnosol,		with three	5, and 10 t ha ⁻¹)	and lowest rates of biochar (0 and 10 t ha-1) and fertilizer (30%
	sandy clay loam		identically	- Sub plot factor: Fertilization rate	and 100%) applied were selected from all three sub-experiments.
	texture)		designed sub-	(30%, 65% and 100% of	ii) For objective 4: Plots with 10 t ha-1 biochar with 100% fertilizer
			experiments	recommended fertilization)	rate and 100% fertilizer only treatments were chosen from one
			(4 replicates)		sub-experiment. In situ GHG measurement with FTIR analyzer
					was carried out from the plots as in (i).
I, IV	Viikki-2	2011	Split-plot design	- Main plot factor: Biochar rate (o,	i) For objectives 1 and 2: Extreme treatments only with the highest
	(Nutrient-poor		(4 replicates)	5, 10, 20, and 30 t ha ⁻¹)	and lowest rates of biochar (o and 30 t ha-1) from all three types of
	Umbrisol, loamy			- Sub plot factor: Fertilization type	fertilization were selected.
	sand texture)			[Control, Organic (Meat bone	ii) For objective 4: Plots with 30 t ha ⁻¹ biochar with mineral fertilizer
				meal), and Mineral (synthetic)	and mineral fertilizer only treatments were selected. In situ GHG
				fertilizer]	measurement was carried out from the plots as in (i).
Ш,	Qvidja	2016	Randomized	- Unfertilized control	The experiment consisted of organic soil amendment treatments. For
N	(Cambisol, clayey		complete block	 Fertilized control (80 kg N ha⁻¹) 	this study, only biochar and control treatments were selected. The
	texture)		design (RCBD)	- Spruce biochar (20.6 t ha ⁻¹)	biochar treatments received the same amount of fertilizers as in the
			(3 replicates)	 Willow biochar (33.4 t ha⁻¹) 	fertilized control.
N	Jokioinen	2016	RCBD	- Fertilized control	The biochar treatment received the same amount of fertilizers as in the
	(Stagnosol, clayey		(5 replicates)	 Biochar (30 t ha⁻¹) 	fertilized control.
	texture)				
Π	Greenhouse	2018	RCBD	- Control - Rertilizer only	BC1 and BC2 are RPK Hiili biochar and Kon-Tiki-produced biochar,
	experiment		(5 replicates)	- 1% BC1	respectively (Table 5). The biochar treatments and fertilizer-only
	(Sandy loam			- 5% BC1	treatment separately received fertilizers as ${}^{15}\mathrm{NH}_4\mathrm{NO}_3$ and $\mathrm{NH}_{4}{}^{15}\mathrm{NO}_3$
	texture)			- 1% BC2 - 5% BC2	(equivalent to 100 kg N ha ⁻¹ in field condition).

Table 2. Details about the experiments and the plots selected for studying the objectives in this dissertation.

27

Experiments	рН	EC (µS cm ⁻¹)	Sand (%)	Silt (%)	Clay (%)	Total C	Total N	CEC (cmol (+) kg-1)
						(%)	(%)	
Jokioinen	5.7	99	15	21	64	5.1	0.4	-
Qvidja	6.4	1500	12	34	54	2.4	0.3	18.2
Viikki-1	6.6	141	50	26	24	3.4	2.9	-
Viikki-2	6.4	76	83	15	2	3.2	2.4	-
Greenhouse experiment	6.9	85	55	35	10	1.1	0.1	-

Table 3. Initial physico-chemical properties of soils in the experiments.

EC = Electrical conductivity, CEC = Cation exchange capacity

Table 4. Crops grown in the field experiments in different years.

		Viikki-1		Viikki-2	Qvidja	Jokioinen
•	Sub- experiment	Sub- experiment	Sub- experiment	_		
Year	1	2	3			
2010	Faba bean	Turnip rape	Wheat	-		
2011	Wheat	Faba bean	Turnip rape	Wheat		
2012	Turnip rape	Wheat	Faba bean	Wheat		
2013	Barley	Barley	Barley	Barley		
2014	Grass (Timothy + red clover)	Grass	Grass	Grass		
2015	Grass	Grass	Grass	Grass		
2016	Peas	Barley	Oats	Oats		
2017	Barley	Oats	Peas	Peas	Wheat	
2018	Oats	Peas	Barley	Barley	Oats	Oats

Latin names: Faba bean, (*Vicia faba* L.), Turnip rape (*Brassica rapa* L.), Wheat (*Triticum aestivum* L.), Barley (*Hordeum vulgare* L.), Timothy (*Phleum pretense* L.), Red clover (*Trifolium pratense* L.), Peas (*Pisum sativum* L.), Oats (*Avena sativa* L.).

3.1.3 QVIDJA FIELD EXPERIMENT (III, IV)

The Qvidja field experiment was established in a Cambisol with a clayey soil texture, where biochar was applied in the autumn of 2016. The experiment consisted of organic amendment treatments including biochar treatments, but for this dissertation, only four treatments were included: unfertilized control, fertilized control, spruce biochar, and willow biochar. Wheat and oats were the experimental plants in the growing seasons of 2017 and 2018, respectively. The fertilized treatments received 80 kg N ha⁻¹ in both years.

In Qvidja, the field N leaching was measured during the growing season of 2017, the following winter, and the growing season of 2018 using the resin bag method. Moreover, GHG, soil MBC, MBN, mineral N, and crop grain yield were measured in the growing season of 2018.

3.1.4 WEATHER CONDITIONS AT THE SITES OF FIELD EXPERIMENTS

The growing seasons (May to September) of 2011, 2012, 2014, and 2016 received 9-39% more precipitation compared to the long-term average of 1981-2010 (FMI, 2020) in the Viikki fields (I). In Qvidja, the amounts of monthly precipitation in May, July, and September of the growing season of 2017 were 53%, 70%, and 43% lower than the long-term average, respectively. Conversely, winter 2017/2018 was wetter than the long-term average, especially the months of October and December 2017, when the monthly precipitation was 38% and 101% higher than the long-term average, respectively (III). The growing season in 2018 was extremely dry in all four field experimental sites. The amounts of mean monthly precipitation were consistently lower from May to August compared to the long-term average in all four fields. In 2018, the mean monthly precipitation from May to August was 20-79%, 21-66%, and 17-53% lower than the long-term average in the Viikki, Qvidja, and Jokioinen fields, respectively (IV). The extremely dry period after sowing during May and June had hampered the germination of seeds in the growing season of 2018. In Viikki-2, the common flax (Linum usitatissimum L.) initially sown on 11 May 2018 in Viikki-2 failed to establish, and the field was resown with barley on 14 June 2018. In Qvidja, to overcome the drought condition, the field was irrigated with 40-50 mm of water during a period of 18 hours on 30 June 2018.

3.1.5 ¹⁵N LABELING GREENHOUSE EXPERIMENT (II)

For the ¹⁵N labeling greenhouse experiment, pots (6 cm × 6 cm × 6 cm) with holes at the bottom were lined with nylon mesh of 50 µm mesh size to prevent the loss of soil while allowing a free flow of water. The pots were filled with 100 g of soil on a dry weight basis at 50% water holding capacity. Two types of biochars were used in the pot experiment: commercial biochar produced by RPK Hiili Oy (BC1), and Kon-Tiki produced biochar (BC2). Both biochar types were applied at two application rates: 1% and 5%. The treatments consisted of control, fertilizer-only, 1% BC1, 5% BC1, 1% BC2 and 5% BC2, each with five replicates. All the biochar treatments also received N fertilizer as in the fertilizer-only treatment. ¹⁵N-enriched fertilizers were applied to all five treatments except the control. Each of the five fertilized treatments contained two groups, receiving fertilizers as either ¹⁵NH₄NO3 or NH₄¹⁵NO₃. The respective types and amounts of biochars were added and mixed properly in the respective treatments. Italian ryegrass (*Lolium*) *multiflorum*) seeds were then spread and gently hand-pressed on top of the soil or soil-biochar mixture. These pots were placed inside another bigger pot (9 cm diameter × 6 cm height) for collecting leachate during the leaching test and watering the plants from below. After germination, 2 mL of 2.5 mg N mL⁻¹ 10 atom% (at%) ¹⁵NH₄NO₃ or NH₄¹⁵NO₃ solution was pipetted over the pots. The applied N fertilizer corresponded to 100 kg N ha⁻¹ application in the field. N leaching tests were periodically carried out four times (days 4, 12, 17, and 24 after the application of ¹⁵N labeled fertilizers) during the 33-day long experiment while fluxes of GHG were measured after the addition of fertilizer. At the end of the experiment, above and below-ground plant biomass, as well as N and ¹⁵N contents of plant and soil samples were measured to determine the biochar effect on plant N uptake and soil N retention.

3.2 BIOCHARS

All biochars used in this study were prepared from wood, however, the wood species, pyrolysis conditions, application rates, and properties of biochars were different (Table 5). The biochars used were produced at pyrolysis temperature >400°C. The pH of the biochars was highly alkaline (pH 8–10) and contained 75–90% C contents. The application rates ranged from 10–33 t ha⁻¹ in the field experiments, and 1% and 5% (w/w) in the greenhouse experiment. The spruce biochar used in Qvidja and Viikki-1, and the biochar produced from the Kon-Tiki kiln had a noticeably higher specific surface area.

Field	Feedstock	Pyrolysis technique, time/ unit	Pyrolysis temperature (°C)	Hq	Carbon content (%)	Specific surface area (m² g ⁻¹)	C:N	Organic matter (%)	Water- soluble N (mg kg ⁻¹)	Water- soluble P (mg kg ⁻¹)
Jokioinen	Chipped forest residue	continuous slow pyrolysis (Raussin metalli Ky, Sippola, Finland)	450	8.2	80.0	I	100	I	ı	ı
Qvidja	Spruce biochar Willow biochar	retort slow pyrolysis (RPK Hilli Oy, Mikkeli, Finland) continuous slow pyrolysis (Raussin metalli Kv.	450 450	8.3 9.8	89.6 75.3	328 1.3	221 48	99.1 88.8	-5	3 100
Viikki-1	Chipped spruce and bine	Sippola, Finland) continuous, slow (15 min) (Preseco Oy, Lempäälä, Finland)	500-600	10.8	87.8	34.1	142			1
Viikki-2	Chipped spruce	continuous, slow (15 min) (Preseco Oy, Lempäälä, Finland)	500-600	8.1	88.2	265	251	1	1	1
Greenhouse experiment	BC1 (Mixed hardwood)	retort slow pyrolysis (RPK Hiili Oy, Mikkeli, Finland)	400	10.0	83.4	8-24 †	60			
	BC2 (Mixed hardwood)	flame curtain pyrolysis with Kon-Tiki kiln	~680-750 *	6.6	85.9	199	266			
† The specific a referenced from	rrea of BC1 was 1 n Schmidt and T	referenced from Hellstedt et al. (avlor (2014).	(2018). * Pyrolysis	temper	ature was no	ot measured	when pr	oducing bioc	thar in the Ko	1-Tiki kiln; it wa

Table 5. The feedstock, pyrolysis condition, and general properties of biochars used in this research.

31

3.3 SAMPLING, MEASUREMENTS, AND ANALYSES

3.3.1 PLANT BIOMASS, YIELD, AND NUTRIENT ANALYSES

The plant samples were taken at the full flowering stage by cutting the plants at 2 cm above the soil surface from 3×30 cm of sowing row for cereals, 3×50 cm for turnip rape, faba bean, and peas, and from a sampling frame of 30×30 cm² for grasses from Viikki fields (from 2010-2018). The plant samples were oven-dried at 60° C for 72-96 h and weighed to determine the aboveground biomass (AGB) (I). After this, the plant samples were ground and analyzed with a VarioMax CN analyzer (Elementar Analysensysteme GmbH, Hanau, Germany) for C and N contents. The ground plant samples were dry-ashed in a muffle furnace at 500° C, extracted with 0.2 M HCl and then filtered through WhatmanTM 589/3 filter paper (ashless). The filtrates were analyzed to determine the concentrations of Al, B, Ba, Ca, Cd, Co, Cr, Cu, Fe, K, Mg, Mn, Na, Ni, P, S, Sr, and Zn by ICP-OES (Thermo Fisher iCAP3600 MFC Duo, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Bremen, Germany). The plant uptake of these elements was calculated by multiplying the elemental concentration by AGB.

The AGB (and root biomass in the greenhouse experiment), C and N contents, and plant N uptake from the Qvidja field in 2018 (**IV**) and the greenhouse experiment (**II**) were measured and calculated similarly. In 2018, the crop grain yields were calculated using mass and moisture content of grains harvested from 20 m², 0.0314 m², and 11.25 m² in Jokioinen, Qvidja, and Viikki fields, respectively (**IV**).

3.3.2 SOIL ANALYSES

Four undisturbed soil samples were taken into steel cylinders from a depth of 2.5–7.5 cm of selected plots in the Viikki fields (200 cm³ and 100 cm³ steel cylinders were used for Viikki-1 and Viikki-2, respectively) after harvesting in 2017 to determine bulk density, porosity, and the water retention curve (WRC) (I). The WRC was determined with the sand-box method for the matric suctions 3 and 6 kPa (pF 1.5 and 1.8), and the pressure plate method for the matric suctions 10, 50, 100, 250, and 1500 kPa (pF 2, 2.7, 3, 3.4 and 4.2) (Dane and Hopmans, 2002). The plant available water content (AWC) was calculated as the difference in soil water content at 6 kPa and 1500 kPa. After determining WRC, the same undisturbed soil samples were dried at 105°C to calculate the bulk density. Total porosity was calculated from the bulk density assuming a particle density of 2.65 g cm⁻³ for soil particles.

Soil sampling from 0–20 cm depth (12 individual samples pooled to form one composite sample; 3 composite samples per plot) was carried out in Qvidja before the experiment in 2016 and after the first growing season in autumn of 2017. The soil samples were analyzed for basic soil physical and chemical properties such as soil pH, electrical conductivity, CEC, total C, total N, and organic matter contents (Table 6).

In the 2018 growing season, soil samples from a depth of 0-10 cm were taken (10 individual soil samples from each plot pooled for a composite sample) three times (approximately once every month) from all four fields to analyze mineral N content and microbial biomass C (MBC) and N (MBN) (IV). In Qvidja, three additional soil samplings were carried out: before and after sowing, and after harvesting. The soil NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ contents were measured by extracting 5 g of soil with 25 mL of 1 M KCl by shaking in an orbital shaker (30 minutes, 200 rounds per minute), filtered, and analyzed with Lachat QuikChem 8000 (Zellweger Analytics, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, USA). The chloroform fumigation extraction (CFE) method was used for determining soil MBC and MBN contents. For this, 8 g of fresh sieved soil was fumigated with chloroform inside a desiccator for 24 hours in the dark, followed by extraction with 40 mL of 0.05 M K₂SO₄. A parallel control sample without fumigation was also extracted similarly. Then, dissolved organic carbon (DOC) and total nitrogen (TN) contents of the extract were determined using a Shimadzu TOC-V cph/cpn analyzer (Kyoto, Japan). Microbial biomass carbon (MBC) and nitrogen (MBN) were calculated as the difference in DOC and TN contents in chloroform fumigated and control samples, respectively.

3.3.3 MEASUREMENT OF NITROGEN LEACHING

In the greenhouse experiment, about 45–60 mL of reverse osmosis water was poured on top of the soil in the inner pot for the leaching test (**II**). The added water was allowed to leach through the soil for about 30 minutes, before being collected in the outer pot. The volume of the leachate collected was measured and the concentrations of NH_4^+ and NO_3^- were measured with an automated colorimetric method using GalleryTM Plus Discrete Analyzer (Thermo ScientificTM, Vantaa, Finland). The ¹⁵N in the leachate was measured after concentrating the leached NH_4^+ and NO_3^- in acidified filter paper (Sørensen and Jensen, 1991) using an elemental analysis (CE 1110, Thermo Electron, Milan, Italy) coupled in continuous flow mode to a Finnigan MAT Delta PLUS Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer (IRMS, Thermo Scientific, Bremen, Germany).

In the resin bag method (used in **III**, **IV**), the water-permeable bags containing ion-exchange resins were placed under the plough layer (approximately 20 cm deep) after coring the soil using a PVC tube (10 cm

diameter). The cored soil was placed on top of the resin bag. The NH₄⁺ and NO₃⁻ accumulated in the resins were used as a measure of mineral N leached over the period that the resin bag remained in the field. During each growing season in 2017 and 2018, the resin bags were replaced approximately once a month (three times) between sowing and harvesting. After harvesting in 2017, the resin bags were removed only in spring 2018, before the start of the growing season. After removing the resin bag from the soil, it was cleaned with Milli-Q water before extracting twice with 100 mL of 1 M NaCl (shaken in an orbital shaker for 30 minutes at 169 rounds per minute). The extracts were filtered and analyzed at 660 nm (NH₄⁺) and 540 nm (NO₃⁻) wavelengths using a microplate spectrophotometer (μ Quant, BioTek Instruments, Bad Friedrichshall, Germany). The cumulative NH₄⁺ or NO₃⁻ leached in the three measurement times.

3.3.4 MEASUREMENT OF GREENHOUSE GASES

The fluxes of GHG (CO_2 , CH_4 , and N_2O) were measured *in situ* from the Viikki fields (I) after sowing and harvesting in the growing seasons of 2017 and 2018 using an automated Fourier Transform Infrared Trace Gas Analyzer (FTIR-TGA) (Gasmet DX4015, Gasmet, Helsinki, Finland).

In the greenhouse experiment, the fluxes of GHG were measured after adding N fertilizer. For measuring the GHG fluxes, each pot was placed in a glass jar (3.1 L volume) with an air-tight nozzle fixed in its lid for gas sampling (II). After over-pressurizing the glass jar with 80 mL of ambient air, 20 mL of gas samples were taken into 12 mL helium (He) flushed evacuated Exetainers[®] (Labco Scientific, High Wycombe, UK) at 0, 4, 20, and 24 h after closing the jars. The concentrations of GHG (CO₂, CH₄, and N₂O) in the gas samples were measured using a gas chromatograph (7890A, Agilent Technologies, California, USA) equipped with a flame ionization detector (FID) and a methanizer for CO₂ and CH₄, and an electron capture detector (ECD) for N₂O.

In the growing season of 2018, the fluxes of GHG were measured from all four field experiments approximately once every two weeks throughout the growing season (**IV**). Each selected plot was installed with a collar of 60 cm \times 60 cm in dimension. To measure the GHG fluxes, an opaque aluminum chamber (60 cm \times 60 cm \times 75 cm) was air-tightly inserted on top of the collar. Then a 20 mL gas sample was withdrawn with a syringe after 0, 10, 20, 30, and 40 minutes and injected into a 12 mL evacuated vial (Exetainer[®], Labco Ltd.). The gas samples were analyzed for CO₂, CH₄, and N₂O concentrations using the gas chromatograph similarly as in the greenhouse experiment. The cumulative emissions of each GHG were calculated using linear interpolation between sampling times.

	Variables	Methods	Reference (Paper)
Biochar	pН	1:2.5 or 1:5 biochar:water (w/v)	(I-IV)
	Electrical conductivity	1:2.5 or 1:5 biochar:water (w/v)	(I-IV)
	Specific surface area	N ₂ adsorption	(I-IV)
	Ash content	Gravimetric method (ashed at 500°C for 3 hours)	(I-IV)
	Total C and N	Dry combustion	(I-IV)
Soil	рН	1:5 soil:water (w/v)	Vuorinen and Mäkitie (1955) (III)
	Electrical conductivity	1:5 soil:water (w/v)	Vuorinen and Mäkitie (1955) (III)
	CEC	Barium chloride method	ISO 11260:1994
	Organic matter content	Loss on ignition	Nelson and Sommers (1983) (III)
	Total C and N	Dry combustion	(III)
	Water retention curve	Sandbox at pF 1.5 and 1.8, pressure plate at pF 2, 2.7, 3, 3.4 and 4.2	Dane and Hopmans (2002) (I)
	$\rm NH_{4^+}$ and $\rm NO_{3^-}$ contents	1M KCl extraction and analysis with an automated flow injection analyzer (Lachat analyzer)	(III, IV)
	¹⁵ N content	Analysis with Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer (IRMS)	(II)
	MBC and MBN	Chloroform fumigation extraction	Vance et al. (1987) (III, IV)
Plants	Biomass (aboveground and root)	Oven-drying at 60°C for 48–96 hours	(I, II, IV)
	Elemental contents	Dry-ashing at 500°C for 2 hours, extraction with 0.2 M HCl and analysis with ICP-OES	Miller (1998) (I)
	C and N contents	Dry combustion	(I, IV)
	¹⁵ N content	Analysis with IRMS	(II)
Leachates	NH ₄ ⁺ and NO ₃ ⁻ contents	Analysis of filtrates with a discrete analyzer	(II)
	$^{15}\mathrm{NH_{4}^{+}}$ and $^{15}\mathrm{NO_{3}^{-}}$ contents	Sequential diffusion of leached NH_4^+ and NO_3^- in acidified filter paper and analysis with IRMS	Sørensen and Jensen (1991) (II)
	NH ₄ ⁺ and NO ₃ ⁻ contents	Resin bag method, extraction with 1M NaCl and analysis with a spectrophotometer	Hood-Nowotny et al. (2010) (III, IV)
Gases	CO ₂ , CH ₄ , N ₂ O	Static chamber method and analysis with an automated portable FTIR analyzer	(I)
	CO ₂ , CH ₄ , N ₂ O	Air sampling from the gas-tight incubation jar and analysis with a gas chromatograph	(II)
	CO_2 , CH_4 , N_2O	Static chamber method and analysis with a gas chromatograph	(IV)

Table 6. Measurements and methods used in the experiments

3.4 CALCULATION AND STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

For Viikki field experiments (2010–2018), the values of above-ground biomass and nutrient contents of plants were normalized to neutralize the variation due to different crops and environmental conditions in different years and sub-experiments (I). For normalization, the corresponding individual values of the biochar treatment plots with 100% mineral fertilizer level were divided by the average of the control with the same fertilization but without biochar for each year. Then, linear regression analysis was carried out between the normalized values vs. year.

For the greenhouse experiment (II), the N derived from fertilizer (Ndff) and N derived from soil (Nds) in plant biomass, soil, and leachate were calculated using Eqs. 1, 2, 3 and 4 (Table 7). The N use efficiency (NUE) was calculated from Qvidja 2018 growing season data (Eq. 5) (IV). The yieldnormalized summed emissions of CH₄ and N₂O were calculated from all four field experiments in the 2018 growing season (Eqs. 6, 7) (IV). In addition, for each field, the relative difference in the emissions of CO₂ (Δ CO₂), CH₄ (Δ CH₄), and N₂O (Δ N₂O) were also calculated (Eq. 8). The relationship between Δ CO₂ or Δ N₂O or Δ CH₄ and soil properties (such as sand, silt, clay, and initial soil C contents) and biochar properties (such as biochar pH, biochar C content, and C:N) were analyzed using Pearson correlation analysis and redundancy analysis.

The statistical analyses were carried out in the R environment. The data were checked for normality (Shapiro-Wilk test or Q-Q plot) and homogeneity of variances (Levene's test or residuals *vs.* fitted plot). The statistical significance was tested with either linear mixed-effects model (**I**, **IV**) or analysis of variance (ANOVA; **II**, **III**). When the effects of biochar, and fertilizer were considered (**I**), biochar, fertilizer, and their interactions were used as fixed factors, while replicated block and their interactions were used as random factors in the linear mixed-effects model. When only the effect of biochar was considered (**IV**), biochar treatment (and measurement time) was considered as the fixed factor and replicated block as the random factor. When linear mixed-effects models were carried out, post hoc tests were computed using the "emmeans" function (emmeans package) with the Tukey method for p-value adjustments and a significance level of p<0.05 specified in the "cld" function (multcompView package). When ANOVA was used, Tukey HSD (**II**) or Dunnett's two-sided t-test (**III**) were carried out.

 Table 7. Table of equations.

Equations		Reference (Paper)
$Ndf_{15}_{NH_4^+} = \frac{T(A_s - A_b)}{A_f}$	Eq. (1)	Powlson and Barraclough (1993) (II)
$\mathrm{Ndf_{^{15}}NO_3^-} = \frac{\mathrm{T}(\mathrm{A_s} - \mathrm{A_b})}{\mathrm{A_f}}$	Eq. (2)	Powlson and Barraclough (1993) (II)
$Ndff = Ndf_{^{15}NH_4^+} + Ndf_{^{15}NO_3^-}$	Eq. (3)	Powlson and Barraclough (1993) (II)
Nds = T - Ndff	Eq. (4)	Powlson and Barraclough
$NUE = \frac{NU_T - NU_C}{N_F} \times 100\%$	Eq. (5)	Liao et al. (2020) (IV)
$\mathrm{CO_2}-\mathrm{eq.}=25\times\mathrm{E_{CH_4}}+298\times\mathrm{E_{N_2O}}$	Eq. (6)	Yang et al. (2020b) (IV)
$GHGI = \frac{CO_2 - eq.}{Y}$	Eq. (7)	Yang et al. (2020b) (IV)
$\Delta \text{CO}_2 / \Delta \text{CH}_4 / \Delta \text{N}_2 \text{O} = \frac{\text{E}_{\text{BC}} - \text{E}_{\text{FC}}}{ \text{E}_{\text{FC}} } \times 100\%$	Eq. (8)	(IV)

Descriptions of the terms used in the equations are as follows:

Т	=	total N content in samples (plant/soil/leachate; mg N pot ⁻¹ /µg N pot ⁻¹)
As	=	at% ¹⁵ N excess of the sample (plant/soil/leachate)
A_b	=	at% ¹⁵ N excess of the control (without receiving ¹⁵ N fertilizer)
A_{f}	=	at% ¹⁵ N excess of ¹⁵ NH ₄ NO ₃ or NH ₄ ¹⁵ NO ₃
$\mathrm{Ndf}_{15}_{\mathrm{NH}_{4}^{+}}$	=	N derived from ¹⁵ NH ₄ NO ₃ (mg ¹⁵ N pot ⁻¹ or µg ¹⁵ N pot ⁻¹)
$Ndf_{15}NO_{3}^{-}$	=	N derived from $\rm NH_{4^{15}NO_{3}}$ (mg $^{\rm 15}N$ pot $^{\rm -1}$ or μg $^{\rm 15}N$ pot $^{\rm -1}$)
Nds	=	N derived from soil (+ biochar) mixture (mg ${\rm ^{15}N}$ pot ${\rm ^{-1}}$ or μg ${\rm ^{15}N}$ pot ${\rm ^{-1}}$
NUE	=	nitrogen use efficiency (%)
NU_{T}	=	N uptake in a treated plot (kg N ha ⁻¹)
NUc	=	average of N uptake in the unfertilized control plot (kg N ha ⁻¹)
$N_{\rm F}$	=	amount of N fertilizer applied (kg N ha-1)
CO ₂ -eq.	=	CO_2 equivalent of cumulative $CH_4 + N_2O$ (kg CO_2 -e ha ⁻¹)
Y	=	dry grain yield of crop (t ha-1)
GHGI	=	yield-normalized sum of CH_4 and $N_2\text{O}$ emissions (greenhouse gas
		intensity; kg CO ₂ -e t ⁻¹ grain yield)
E_{CH_4}	=	total cumulative emissions of CH_4 (kg CH_4 ha ⁻¹)
E_{N_2O}	=	total cumulative emissions of N_2O (kg N_2O ha ⁻¹)
E_{BC}	=	cumulative emissions of CO_2 or CH_4 or $\mathrm{N}_2\mathrm{O}$ in the biochar treatments
		(kg CO ₂ -C ha ⁻¹ or kg CH ₄ -C ha ⁻¹ or kg N ₂ O-N ha ⁻¹)
E_{FC}	=	average cumulative emissions of CO_2 or CH_4 or $\mathrm{N}_2\mathrm{O}$ in the (fertilized)
		control treatment (kg C ha-1 or kg N ha-1)

4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF ADDED BIOCHAR ON PLANT GROWTH AND NUTRIENT UPTAKE (I)

The softwood biochars had limited effects on plant AGB and plant nutrient uptake. Only the noticeable effects of biochars observed are presented and discussed here. The biochars increased plant AGB yield only in two cases during eight years of the field experiments in Viikki-1 and Viikki-2 (I). This positive effect of the biochar was observed only in Viikki-1 in the growing seasons of 2013 (3 years after biochar addition) and 2016 (6 years after biochar addition), when the fields were cropped with barley and peas, respectively (Figure 3). In both cases, biochar increased AGB at 100% recommended fertilization rate plots, but no effects of biochar were observed at the 30% fertilization rate plots. This positive effect of biochar is most likely related to the pre-crop effect because in both cases, the fields were cropped with legumes – capable of symbiotic N₂-fixation – in the previous growing season (i.e. faba bean before barley in 2012, and red clover before peas in 2014–2015). These N₂-fixing plants could increase the availability of N to the plants in the following growing season (Bruulsema and Christie, 1987; Peoples et al., 2009). Consequently, in these two exceptional cases, plant N uptake increased in the biochar treatment at the 100% fertilizer application rate along with the increased plant uptake of other macronutrients, such as P. K. Ca. Mg. and S (Table 8).



Figure 3. Aboveground biomass (AGB) at the experimental treatments (30% or 100% of recommended fertilization level, each with or without added 10 t ha^{-1} biochar) in (a) 2013 (sub-experiment 2) and (b) 2016 (sub-experiment 1), when biochar-fertilization interaction was found to be statistically significant (I).

Year/ Crop	Fertili- zation	Biochar (t ha-1)	Ν	Р	К	Ca	Mg	S
			(mg kg-1)					
2016	30%	0	121.9 ab	13.73 a	64.9 a	61.02 a	13.32 a	11.12 a
Peas		10	94.5 a	10.74 a	50.2 a	51.54 a	11.04 a	8.78 a
	100%	0	92.1 a	11.16 a	59.4 a	46.36 a	10.49 a	13.06 a
		10	193.8 b	25.70 b	165.7 b	91.06 b	20.65 b	22.57 b
	p-value		0.003	< 0.001	0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
2013	30%	0	76.6 a	13.40 a	47.9 a	10.25 ab	5.66 a	3.38 ab
Barley		10	59.9 a	11.56 a	34.9 a	8.17 a	5.36 a	2.81 a
	100%	0	80.9 ab	12.71 a	46.7 a	10.08 ab	5.09 a	3.34 ab
		10	113.1 b	19.21 b	77.3 b	14.44 b	8.81 b	4.68 b
	p-value		0.014	0.005	0.007	0.007	0.001	0.022

Table 8. Uptake of plant nutrients in peas in 2016 (sub-experiment 1) and barley in 2013 (sub-experiment 2) in the experimental treatments in Viikki-1 (I), when exceptional biocharfertilizer interaction effects were observed.

Different letters indicate significant differences across treatments.

Most noticeably, the spruce biochar increased plant K content in five out of eight growing seasons in Viikki-2 (p<0.1) (**I**), which is in agreement with other studies (Gaskin et al., 2010; Biederman and Harpole, 2013; Oram et al., 2014). The increase in plant content and uptake of K in 2014 and 2015 (when no fertilizers were applied) suggests that K present in biochars can enhance plant K availability for a longer period. This long-term effect of biochar on plant K availability could also be due to reduction in loss of fertilizer K by biochar through leaching (Kuo et al., 2020), or conversion of the unavailable K in biochar and soil clay minerals to the plant available form (Wang et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2020b).

The biochar distinctly reduced plant Al and Na contents in Viikki-1 (I). Accordingly, the effectiveness of biochars in reducing plant Na content and uptake from saline soils has been reported previously (Akhtar et al., 2015; Hammer et al., 2015; Feng et al., 2018). Such reduction in plant availability of Na could be due to the antagonistic effect of K (Glaser et al., 2015). Biochar reduced the plant Al contents mostly in the initial years (2010-2012) after application in Viikki-1. The reduction in Al availability could be due to increased soil pH after biochar addition (Hale et al., 2020) or electrostatic surface adsorption on biochar surface, or complexation of Al with hydroxyl and carboxyl groups on the biochar surface (Qian and Chen, 2013). Since the biochar had a small liming effect and no effect on soil pH right after application (Tammeorg et al., 2014a), the adsorption or complexation of Al on the biochar surface seems a plausible mechanism behind the reduced plant Al availability.

The linear regression analysis of year *vs.* normalized values (the ratio of AGB or plant elemental contents of biochar and non-biochar treatments; see section 3.4) showed that, with time, biochar tended to increase plant availability of P, K, Mg, S, Al, Cu, Fe, and Ni in Viikki-1, and Cd and Ni in Viikki-2 (p<0.1; I). Among these nutrients, the most distinct increase was observed for Cu in Viikki-1 ($R^2 = 0.16$; p<0.001) and Ni in Viikki-2 ($R^2 = 0.35$; p<0.001). The increased plant availability of nutrients as biochars age in the fields could be due to

- i) an increase in the ability of the biochar to withhold nutrients (applied as fertilizers or present in soils) as they age in the fields because of surface oxidation (Cheng et al., 2006; Mia et al., 2017) or the formation of organic coatings (Hagemann et al., 2017a),
- ii) release of the nutrients present in the biochar because of biochar dissolution due to weathering (Spokas et al., 2014),
- iii) release of initially sorbed elements on the biochar surface to the soil due to weathering (Zhong et al., 2020). The plant Al contents over the years in Viikki-1 supports that biochar decreased plant availability of soil Al right after application, consequently decreasing plant Al contents in the initial years (2010–2012). With time, the normalized value of Al increased, and the differences in plant Al contents between biochar and non-biochar treatments became insignificant suggesting that initially immobilized Al by biochars might have become available for plant uptake.

On the other hand, the normalized value of Mn decreased over time in Viikki-2 ($R^2 = 0.15$; p = 0.03; I). This signifies biochar acted as a source of plant-available Mn or increased solubility of Mn in the soil at the beginning, which faded over the years.

4.2 LONG-TERM EFFECTS OF BIOCHAR ON SOIL PHYSICAL AND HYDROLOGICAL PROPERTIES (I)

No long-term effects of the softwood biochars on bulk density, porosity, or water retention characteristics of the topsoils were observed in either Viikki-1 or Viikki-2 (**I**). In the initial years after the biochar application, some positive effects were observed, such as reduced bulk density, increased soil porosity, and increased plant available water content, especially in the coarse-textured soil of Viikki-2 (Tammeorg et al., 2014b). However, after seven growing seasons, those effects faded out, which points towards the loss of biochar particles from topsoil over the years. The loss could be due to physical breakdown of biochar particles followed by mineralization (de la Rosa et al., 2018) and dissolution/leaching of biochar particles (Spokas et al., 2014). In addition, the biochar particles might have also moved down the soil profile (Kätterer et al., 2019). It was previously found in the initial years (2010–2012) that the recovery of SOC in the topsoil was higher in Viikki-1 with fine-

textured soil than in Viikki-2 with coarse-textured soil (Tammeorg et al., 2014a; Tammeorg et al., 2014b), indicating that the downward movement of biochar in the soil profile is a more plausible explanation for the loss of biochar from the topsoil. Moreover, wind/water erosion might also lead to the loss of biochar particles. Similarly, the filling of biochar pores with clay and soil organic matter also reduces the water holding capacity of biochar amended soil in the long run (Wang et al., 2019).

4.3 EFFECTS OF BIOCHAR ON NITROGEN DYNAMICS (II, III, IV)

4.3.1 EFFECTS OF BIOCHAR ON NITROGEN RETENTION AND NITROGEN USE EFFICIENCY

In both the greenhouse experiment (II) and the Qvidja field experiment (III, IV), biochars increased plant N uptake (Figure 4) and reduced N leaching (Figure 5). These effects were most prominent in the 5% biochar application rate treatments in the greenhouse experiment (II) and in the spruce biochar treatment in the Qvidja field experiment (IV). The spruce biochar treatments also increased the retention of NO_3^- in soil (III, IV). In both greenhouse and field experiments, all biochars tended to reduce N_2O emissions (see section 4.4). These results suggest that biochars can retain highly mobile NO_3^- ions in soils, preventing them from leaching, decreasing their gaseous losses while keeping them available for plant uptake, ultimately increasing nitrogen use efficiency (IV). However, compared to the fertilized control treatment, the differences in soil NO_3^- retention, plant N uptake, and NUE were clearly greater in the spruce biochar than the willow biochar treatments, which could be because of the significantly greater specific surface area of the spruce biochar (IV).



Figure 4. Plant N uptake at the experimental treatments in the (a) greenhouse experiment (II) and (b) Qvidja field experiment in the growing season of 2018 (IV). Different letters across the treatment refer to the statistical differences between them (p<0.05).



Figure 5. Nitrate leaching in the experimental treatments of the greenhouse and Qvidja field experiments. a) Cumulative NO_3^--N leaching in the greenhouse experiment. b) Cumulative NO_3^--N leaching from the cropped soil during the growing season of 2017 (22 May 2017 – 5 Sep 2017), from the uncropped soil during winter 2017/2018 (27 Oct 2017 – 6 May 2018), and from cropped soil during the growing season of 2018 (15 May 2018 – 23 Aug 2018) in the Qvidja field experiment. c) NO_3^--N leaching from cropped soil during the growing season of 2018 in the Qvidja field experiment.

Most of the N leaching occurred in the form of NO₃⁻. In the greenhouse experiment, both biochar treatments significantly reduced NO₃- leaching (Figure 5a, II). However, in the Ovidja field experiment, the significant reduction in cumulative NO3⁻ leaching by the spruce biochar was observed only during the growing season of 2017. No significant differences were observed during winter 2017/2018 or the growing season of 2018, although there was a consistent trend of reduced NO₃- leaching in the spruce biochar treatment compared to the fertilized control (Figure 5b, III, IV). The ability of the biochars to reduce NO₃⁻ leaching was higher during times when higher NO₃⁻ leaching could be expected, for instance right after fertilization and during high rainfall events. In the greenhouse experiment, the reduction in NO3- leaching by biochars was observed mostly 2 to 4 days after N fertilization (II). In the Qvidja field experiment, because of the extremely dry weather – especially at the beginning of the growing season in 2018, NO_3^{-1} leaching was relatively low across all the treatments during the first measurement period (Figure 5c), and hence no effects of the biochars were observed then. However, during the second measurement period, the field was irrigated to meet the plant water demand, and also the first major rainfall events of the growing season had occurred. Consequently, NO3leaching increased in the fertilized control treatment, while NO₃- leaching in both biochar treatments was significantly reduced. A similar trend was observed during the third measurement period, but most of the leachable NO₃- might have already been leached or taken up by plants, so no significant differences between the treatments were observed (**IV**).

The increased retention in soil, and thus decreased leaching of NO_3^- by both biochars in the greenhouse experiment (II) and by the spruce biochar in the Qvidja field experiment (IV) indicate the ability of those biochars for NO₃⁻ retention. Thus, retained NO₃⁻ could be strongly held in or on a biochar porous matrix, thereby reducing NO₃ leaching, although it might not be fully accessible to the plants (Haider et al., 2016; Haider et al., 2017). However, in both the greenhouse experiment and Ovidia field experiment in 2018, the biochars increased plant N uptake and plant growth (II, IV), indicating that the captured NO₃- was slowly released for plant uptake as suggested by Hagemann et al. (2017b). The formation of organic coatings due to the interaction of rich organics and biochars, adding an extra layer of porosity on the surface, has been shown as a mechanism behind the exceptional NO₃retention in co-composted biochars (Kammann et al., 2015; Hagemann et al., 2017a; Joseph et al., 2018). Similar modification in surfaces of the spruce biochar could be expected after about one to two years of application due to its continuous interaction with soil, SOC, root exudates, and microbes that might have enhanced its ability to retain and slow release of NO3-(Hagemann et al., 2017a). However, the lack of any effect with the willow biochar on NO_3^{-1} leaching (in the growing season of 2017) and soil NO_3^{-1} retention indicates that not all biochars have a tendency for NO₃- retention.

The contrasting effects between the spruce and willow biochars on NO_3^- retention could be because of their initial surface properties, as the specific surface area of the spruce biochar (328 m² g⁻¹) was much greater than that of the willow biochar (1.3 m² g⁻¹) (Table 5). The large surface area indicates the presence of many smaller pores (Leng et al., 2021), where the movement of water and dissolved nitrate and other nutrients are confined (Conte et al., 2014). In the growing season of 2018, however, the willow biochar showed a tendency to reduce NO_3^- leaching similar to that of the spruce biochar (Figure 5c). This points towards the possibility of the modification of willow biochar surface by field-aging that helped to increase NO_3^- retention. Alternatively, it could also be because of improved water holding capacity of soil that results from modification of soil structures during extremely dry conditions (Yoo et al., 2014).

4.3.2 EFFECTS OF BIOCHAR ON NH4⁺ VOLATILIZATION

Tracing of 15N isotopes in the greenhouse study (II) revealed that the biochar treatments increased the recovery of ¹⁵N from the ¹⁵NO₃- fertilizer in plants, and decreased that from the ¹⁵NH₄⁺ fertilizer. A similar trend was observed in the case of ${}^{15}N$ recovery in soils. In both ${}^{15}NH_4$ and ${}^{15}NO_3$ fertilizer treatments, there was a noticeable reduction of ¹⁵NH₄⁺ and ¹⁵NO₃⁻ leaching in the biochar treatments, although the differences were not always statistically significant. In addition, the biochars significantly reduced N₂O emissions. These findings indicate that when fertilizer was added in the form of NH_{4^+} . biochars increased the loss of the added N from the plant-soil system. Notably, this loss was not through leaching and N₂O emission, but rather mostly through the volatilization of added ¹⁵NH₄⁺ to ¹⁵NH₃. This is also supported by the increase in soil pH after the addition of biochars (II). Similar to this result, other studies have also demonstrated that an increase in soil pH after biochar addition enhanced the significant loss of added fertilizer N due to ammonia volatilization (Schomberg et al., 2012; Liu et al., 2018; Dong et al., 2019). However, there are also studies reporting decreased ammonia volatilization after the application of biochars (Mandal et al., 2019; Sun et al., 2019). The pH of soils and biochars are determining factors that impact ammonia volatilization. In a meta-analysis, Sha et al. (2019) observed that ammonia volatilization increased with the addition of high pH biochars (pH > 9) or when biochars were combined with ammonia-based fertilizers. They also found that ammonia volatilization increased when biochars are applied in acidic soils (pH <6), probably due to the application of high amounts of high pH biochars.

4.3.3 EFFECTS OF BIOCHAR ON PLANT AVAILABILITY OF SOIL ORGANIC NITROGEN

The increased plant uptake of ¹⁵NO₃⁻ fertilizer was offset by the loss of ¹⁵NH₄⁺ fertilizer. As a result, the total plant uptake of N derived from NH₄NO₃ fertilizer as a whole was unaffected by the addition of biochars (Figure 4a, II). Instead, the increased plant uptake of N in the biochar treatments was derived from sources other than fertilizer, potentially biochar and soil. Usually, N contained in biochars is expected not to be available for plant uptake because of its recalcitrance to microbial decomposition (Clough et al., 2013; Jeffery et al., 2017b; Torres-Rojas et al., 2020; Weng et al., 2020). Therefore, it is likely that the increased plant N uptake was derived from the soil. Biochars have enhanced the mineralization of soil organic N (positive priming effect) and its conversion into the plant available form in other studies as well (Nelissen et al., 2012; Fiorentino et al., 2019). Moreover, the soil used in the greenhouse experiment had been applied with pig slurry manure. Therefore, the soil can be suspected to contain a high amount of labile organic N, which might be easily mineralized by biochars, resulting in high plant N uptake derived from the soil N pool. Since, this soil N pool also includes the N derived from seeds, the effect of biochar on seed germination might have played role in the increased plant N uptake derived from the soil N pool, considering the high seeding rate (about 250 seeds per 100 g soil in a pot with 6×6 cm² surface soil area) used in the greenhouse experiment (II). Biochars could have promoted the seed germination rate (Solaiman et al., 2012; Das et al., 2020), which is also reflected by the increased plant biomass, especially in the 5% biochar treatments (II). As a result, the total amount of N translocated from the total number of germinated seeds to the plant biomass per pot is naturally higher in the biochar treatments. Furthermore, it is likely that a large number of seeds failed to germinate, and hence is possible that the biochars increased the decomposition or mineralization of those ungerminated seeds, releasing their N to be accessible for the growing plants.

4.4 EFFECTS OF BIOCHAR ON GHG EMISSIONS AND GHGI (II, IV)

4.4.1 GHG EMISSIONS

The effects of biochars on N₂O emission varied among the experiments and measurement techniques. Right after fertilization, biochars reduced N₂O emissions by 57-81% in the greenhouse experiment (II). Similarly, *in situ* measurement with the FTIR analyzer showed that biochar clearly reduced N₂O emissions only during one measurement following sowing in 2018 in Viikki-2 (I). The N₂O fluxes measured by the FTIR analyzer were found to be

generally low after harvesting. Biochar had a few significant but inconsistent effects on them depending on fertilization type and year (I). Since these measurements were carried out only a few times after sowing and harvesting (in 2017 and 2018 in Viikki fields), the peak emission periods might have been missed. The more intensive GHG measurement campaign on the four fields during the growing season in 2018 using a manual gas sampling technique showed that biochar tended to increase the CO_2 flux in Qvidja and Viikki-2 (IV). In Qvidja, a noticeable decrease in N₂O flux was observed in the biochar treatments, especially at the end of the growing season (IV).

The increase in CO₂ flux by biochar could be because of increased soil microbial activity, as suggested by the significant correlation between MBN and CO_2 emissions (IV). Usually, labile C present in biochars is easily available for microbial consumption. Hence, right after biochar application, higher microbial growth and thus higher CO₂ emissions can be expected (Smith et al., 2010; Luo et al., 2011; Zimmerman et al., 2011; Bruun et al., 2012; Singh and Cowie, 2014). However, the biochars were applied two and seven years before the measurement in Ovidja and Viikki-2 fields, respectively. Thus, the labile C content must have been already depleted by then. It can be suspected that the biochars might have created favorable habitats for microbes by modifying soil structure in the long-term (Hardy et al., 2019). Apart from this, the biochar treatments had higher plant growth in both Qvidja and Viikki-2 (IV). The manual measurement technique also included plants inside the chamber (IV), therefore the increased aboveground plant and root growth (Xiang et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2021) leading to overall plant respiration also contributed to the higher CO₂ flux at the biochar treatments in these fields.

Although the effects of biochars on N₂O flux were not consistent, the results support the view that biochars suppress N₂O flux, especially during peak emission points (Hüppi et al., 2016). Similar to N leaching, the peak N₂O emissions usually occur right after fertilization (Weitz et al., 2001; Harter et al., 2014) and after a rapid increase in soil moisture as a result of irrigation or high rainfall event (Trost et al., 2013; Barrat et al., 2021). Notably, there was almost no rain for about a month after sowing/fertilizer application in Qvidja in 2018. Therefore, the fertilizer granules applied were not completely dissolved, which led to very little N₂O flux at the beginning of the growing season. However, the later growing season was comparatively wetter and accompanied by a sharp increase in N₂O flux in the fertilized control treatment. Both the spruce and willow biochars suppressed the N₂O flux then. However, due to the large variances, the differences were not statistically significant (Hüppi et al., 2015; Kammann et al., 2017). Such reduction in N₂O flux might be due to an increase in soil pH by the addition of biochars, as observed in the greenhouse study (II) and a parallel incubation study using the soil from Ovidia in 2018 (Peltokangas et al.,

unpublished). In autumn 2017, soil pH tended to increase by 0.1 and 0.5 units in the spruce and willow biochar treatments, respectively, compared to the fertilized control (**III**). Thus, increased soil pH after biochar addition could facilitate the synthesis of N_2O reductase, enhance N_2O reductase genes (nosZ) or increase N_2O reducing microbes that help in the reduction of N_2O to N_2 (Cayuela et al., 2013; Harter et al., 2014; Van Zwieten et al., 2014; Dannenmann et al., 2018; Liao et al., 2021a).

During the denitrification process, NO_3^- is the substrate for the production of N_2O and/or N_2 . Therefore, higher NO_3^- content in soil usually results in greater production of N_2O . However, in this research, it was found that even though the spruce biochar increased NO_3^- content in the soil, the biochar either had no effect or tended to decrease N_2O emissions. This supports the concept that the NO_3^- retained in (field-aged) biochar particles may not be accessible to the (denitrifying) microbes (Van Zwieten et al., 2014; Haider et al., 2016; Kammann et al., 2017).

No effects of biochar on CH_4 flux were observed in the greenhouse experiment (II) or the field experiments by the manual measurements (IV). However, according to the *in situ* measurements with the FTIR analyzer, biochar reduced soil CH_4 uptake in the mineral fertilizer treatment in Viikki-2 in one measurement after sowing in 2018 (I). It should be noted that the measurement with FTIR-based analyzers (Gasmet) might not be accurate for such small CH_4 fluxes as observed in this study, because of interference with volatile organic compounds (VOC) (Kohl et al., 2019). Measurement with such automated portable FTIR analyzers is convenient and economical, but the quality of data obtained with such analyzers needs to be verified by comparing with other (manual) measurement techniques.

4.4.2 YIELD-SCALED NON-CO2 GHG EMISSIONS (GHGI)

The biochars were found to have long-term effects on reducing yield-scaled emissions of CH_4 and N_2O . The biochar significantly reduced yield-scaled emissions of non- CO_2 GHG by 43% in Viikki-2 (p<0.05). Similarly, the average yield-scaled emissions were reduced by 64% and 86% by the spruce and willow biochars in Qvidja, respectively, but without statistical significance (**IV**). The reduction in Viikki-2 was mostly because of increased crop yield (statistically significant; p<0.05) than decreased emissions of CH_4 or N_2O , whereas in Qvidja, the reduction was contributed by increased crop yield (statistically significant in the spruce biochar treatment; p<0.05) as well as decreased N_2O emissions. The increased crop yield in these fields could be attributed to increased water availability by biochars during the exceptionally dry growing season. In Viikki-2, the biochar increased plant available water in the upper soil layer (2.5–7.5 cm), right after application in 2011 (Tammeorg et al., 2014b), but this effect faded with time, which might

also be due to the downward movement of biochar particles (I). The plant roots might have been able to take up water retained by those biochars in the lower soil layer. In a parallel study in Qvidja, plant available water has been found to increase in the biochar treatments that include soil samples taken in autumn 2018 (Peltokangas et al., Unpublished).

4.4.3 EFFECTS OF BIOCHAR ON N₂O EMISSIONS AND SOIL PROPERTIES

The percentage difference in the emissions of N₂O between the biochar and (fertilized) control treatments ($\Delta N_2 O$) correlated negatively with soil silt content, which indicates that the reduction in N₂O emissions by biochars is greater in soils with higher silt content (IV). The N_2O emissions tended to be smaller in the biochar treatments in Ovidja and Viikki-1 fields, where the soils had higher silt contents. In line with this, Hüppi et al. (2016) also found that biochar suppressed N₂O emissions more in silty soil compared to sandy soil. Similarly, the effectiveness of biochars to reduce N₂O emission in silty or loamy soils was also reported in meta-analyses (Liu et al., 2018; Liu et al., 2019a). Soils containing high silt contents usually have weak structures and are thus prone to soil compaction (Horn et al., 1995), creating anaerobic conditions favoring denitrification and N2O production. The addition of biochars to such soils can increase aggregate stability (Soinne et al., 2014; Omandi et al., 2016; Heikkinen et al., 2019) and soil aeration (Blanco-Canqui, 2017) that might help to reduce overall denitrification and N₂O production (Rogovska et al., 2011).

Conversely, ΔN_2O had a significant positive correlation with initial soil C content (**IV**), indicating that the reduction in N₂O emissions by biochars is lower in soils with higher initial soil C contents. This might be attributed to the potential of biochars to increase the mineralization of SOM (Luo et al., 2011; Zimmerman et al., 2011; Nelissen et al., 2012; Singh and Cowie, 2014; Fiorentino et al., 2019). The increase in mineralization of SOM by biochars was also indicated in the short-term greenhouse experiment (section 4.3.3, **II**). The N bound in organic matter may become available for microbes during mineralization, and can eventually be released as N₂O via nitrification and denitrification processes (Kammann et al., 2017; Guenet et al., 2021).

5 CONCLUSIONS

Based on two longer-term field experiments (7–8 years since biochar application), two shorter-term field experiments (2 years since biochar application) and a ¹⁵N labeling greenhouse experiment, it was observed that overall, biochars had either no effect or a slight positive effect on agricultural production and environmental benefits in boreal agricultural soils. The main conclusions are summarized below:

- A single application of wood-based biochars has a limited effect on plant growth over the time span of eight years in both nutrient-poor and fertile boreal soils. In fertile boreal Stagnosol, biochar increased plant growth only in two instances, which were both linked to the pre-crop effect by N₂fixing crops in the previous growing season. Such synergistic interactions of biochar and pre-crop effect need further exploration.
- 2. The consistently increased plant uptake of K and reduced plant availability of Al and Na observed in this research indicate that wood-based biochars could alleviate K limitation and may relieve the Na and Al toxicity stress of plants.
- 3. The increased plant contents of nutrients/elements (P, K, Mg, S, Al, Cd, Cu, Fe, and Ni) with time caused by biochars is in line with the increased ability of biochars to retain nutrients. This is a result of changes in their surface properties due to field-aging or release of nutrients contained in biochars as they weather. Conversely, the reduced plant content of Mn with time signifies that wood-based biochars can act as a source of Mn to plants in the short-term, but this effect fades over time. Further studies comparing the properties of field-aged and fresh archived biochar particles will facilitate verifying and understanding the mechanism behind increased nutrient retention by field-aged biochar.
- 4. The fading of the biochar effect on the physical and hydrological properties of topsoil in the long-term suggests that, with time, biochar pores are filled with clay and soil organic matter, or the biochar particles are physically fragmented and lost either due to mineralization, the downward movement of biochar in the soil profile, or wind/water erosion. Further studies to quantify the amount of biochar left in the topsoil and subsoil will help to verify whether the loss was due to mineralization or downward movement of the biochar.
- 5. The ability of biochars to retain nitrate explains the increased plant N uptake and reduced N leaching in both the greenhouse and the clayey field two years after the biochar application. The nitrate retaining ability of biochars, associated with the specific surface area, is an important property that enhances agricultural and environmental benefits. The optimization of biochar manufacturing and post-treatment processes need to be explored further in order to promote the nitrate retaining

ability. In addition, understanding the mechanisms behind nitrate retention by biochar also requires further study.

- 6. In the short-term, biochars may increase the loss of fertilizer NH_4^+ *via* NH_3 volatilization because of the increased soil pH. On the contrary, increased plant uptake and soil retention of fertilizer NO_3^- indicate the nitrate capturing ability of biochars. In addition, biochars could increase the plant availability N *via* increased mineralization of soil organic N in the short-term.
- 7. No clear effects of biochars were observed on the fluxes of N₂O and CH₄ from boreal agricultural soils. However, biochars tend to reduce N₂O flux during the peak emission period. The potential of biochars to reduce N₂O flux seemed higher on soil with higher silt content and lower initial C content. The gas flux measurements carried out during an extremely dry growing season might have concealed the true ability of biochars to reduce N₂O emission, which highlights the need for further measurements over multiple growing seasons and soil types to confirm the effectiveness of biochars in reducing N₂O emission.
- 8. Reduced yield-scaled emissions of N₂O and CH₄ from the coarse-textured soil after seven years of application suggest the potential of wood-based biochars for enhanced crop production in the long-term without increasing the emissions of non-CO₂ GHG to the atmosphere.

Over seven or eight years of field experimentation, no negative effects of biochars on agriculture and environment were detected. Hence, it appears that soil biochar application serves as a safe tool for increasing soil C sequestration. However, no consistent long-term improvement of crop yield and enhancement of environmental benefits such as reduced GHG emissions and N leaching can be expected after a single application of nutrient-poor wood-based biochars in boreal soils. Therefore, future studies should focus on the subsequent application of biochars, especially nutrient-rich ones such as co-composted biochars for a consistent increase in both soil carbon sequestration and crop yield.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am privileged for having extremely supportive supervisors - Kristiina Karhu, Priit Tammeorg, and Asko Simojoki. I am highly indebted to Kristiina for taking the responsibility of my main supervisor. I truly admire her constant guidance and support, being always available, and helping to solve every big or small problem. Thanks to her also for introducing me to the new techniques and methods including stable isotopes. I am grateful to Priit for believing in me in the first place and not giving up on me. As a result, I was finally able to secure a grant and come to Finland for my doctoral studies after dozens of failed grant applications; his continuous support and guidance throughout my doctoral study period and his friendly nature is truly appreciated. Also, my sincere thanks to Asko for always encouraging me to think analytically and challenging me with constructive criticisms, which transformed me and put me on the pathway of becoming a good researcher. I will remember our long, interesting discussions, which sometimes continue until very late. I would also like to thank to Sanna Kanerva for providing comments when I was developing the research plan for my doctoral studies. Thanks to my follow-up committee members - Juha Helenius and Mike Starr for their advice and encouragement.

I am thankful to the various funding sources – University of Helsinki – Three–Year Grant, HiLIFE Fellows Funding, OLVI Foundation, and August Johannes and Aino Tiura Agricultural Research Foundation for financially supporting this study. My acknowledgements to all other co-authors: Per Ambus, Mari Pihlatie, Gboyega Nathaniel Oyekoya, Aino Seppänen, Barbara Kitzler, Eetu Virtanen, Liisa Kulmala, Kimmo Rasa, Kenneth Peltokangas, and Jure Zrim for their comments and suggestions. In addition, thanks to laboratory technicians Miia Collander, Marjut Wallner, and Marjo Kilpinen for helping in the lab, and the greenhouse staff – Markku Tykkyläinen and Daniel Richterich for helping with the experiments. Thanks also to Jacquelin Defaveri for revising the language of this dissertation.

I am also thankful to my university colleagues – Jure Zrim, Mina Kiani, Kevin Mganga, Angela Martin, Outi-Maaria Sietiö, Eva-Maria Roth, Nele Meyer, Kiflemariam Belachew, Daniel Wasonga, Clara Lizarazo Torres, Nashmin Ebrahimi, and Rashmi Shrestha for helping me directly or indirectly with this study, as well as for the friendship that made my university life fun and memorable. Thanks also to my friends outside university, in Finland and back at home, for creating the homely environment and making my stay in Finland interesting.

Most importantly, my deep gratitude to my parents and my family members. I cannot thank them enough for their prayers, patience, and encouragement.

REFERENCES

- Aamer, M., Shaaban, M., Hassan, M.U., Guoqin, H., Ying, L., Hai Ying, T., Rasul, F., Qiaoying, M., Zhuanling, L., Rasheed, A., Peng, Z., 2020. Biochar mitigates the N₂O emissions from acidic soil by increasing the nosZ and nirK gene abundance and soil pH. *Journal of Environmental Management* 255, 109891.
- Abel, S., Peters, A., Trinks, S., Schonsky, H., Facklam, M., Wessolek, G., 2013. Impact of biochar and hydrochar addition on water retention and water repellency of sandy soil. *Geoderma* 202-203, 183-191.
- Akhtar, S.S., Andersen, M.N., Liu, F., 2015. Residual effects of biochar on improving growth, physiology and yield of wheat under salt stress. *Agricultural Water Management* 158, 61-68.
- Alburquerque, J.A., Calero, J.M., Barrón, V., Torrent, J., del Campillo, M.C., Gallardo, A., Villar, R., 2014. Effects of biochars produced from different feedstocks on soil properties and sunflower growth. *Journal* of *Plant Nutrition and Soil Science* 177(1), 16-25.
- Atkinson, C.J., 2018. How good is the evidence that soil-applied biochar improves water-holding capacity? *Soil Use and Management* 34(2), 177-186.
- Banik, C., Lawrinenko, M., Bakshi, S., Laird, D.A., 2018. Impact of pyrolysis temperature and feedstock on surface charge and functional group chemistry of biochars. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 47(3), 452-461.
- Barrat, H.A., Evans, J., Chadwick, D.R., Clark, I.M., Le Cocq, K., M. Cardenas, L., 2021. The impact of drought and rewetting on N₂O emissions from soil in temperate and Mediterranean climates. *European Journal of Soil Science* 72(6), 2504-2516.
- Batista, E.M.C.C., Shultz, J., Matos, T.T.S., Fornari, M.R., Ferreira, T.M., Szpoganicz, B., de Freitas, R.A., Mangrich, A.S., 2018. Effect of surface and porosity of biochar on water holding capacity aiming indirectly at preservation of the Amazon biome. *Scientific Reports* 8(1), 10677.
- Biederman, L.A., Harpole, W.S., 2013. Biochar and its effects on plant productivity and nutrient cycling: a meta-analysis. *GCB Bioenergy* 5(2), 202-214.
- Blanco-Canqui, H., 2017. Biochar and soil physical properties. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 81(4), 687-711.
- Blanco-Canqui, H., Laird, D.A., Heaton, E.A., Rathke, S., Acharya, B.S., 2020. Soil carbon increased by twice the amount of biochar carbon applied after 6 years: Field evidence of negative priming. GCB Bioenergy 12(4), 240-251.
- Borchard, N., Schirrmann, M., Cayuela, M.L., Kammann, C., Wrage-Mönnig, N., Estavillo, J.M., Fuertes-Mendizábal, T., Sigua, G., Spokas, K., Ippolito, J.A., Novak, J., 2019. Biochar, soil and land-use interactions that reduce nitrate leaching and N₂O emissions: A meta-analysis. *Science of the Total Environment* 651, 2354-2364.

- Borchard, N., Siemens, J., Ladd, B., Möller, A., Amelung, W., 2014. Application of biochars to sandy and silty soil failed to increase maize yield under common agricultural practice. *Soil and Tillage Research* 144, 184-194.
- Brassard, P., Godbout, S., Raghavan, V., 2016. Soil biochar amendment as a climate change mitigation tool: Key parameters and mechanisms involved. *Journal of Environmental Management* 181, 484-497.
- Brewer, C.E., Schmidt-Rohr, K., Satrio, J.A., Brown, R.C., 2009. Characterization of biochar from fast pyrolysis and gasification systems. *Environmental Progress and Sustainable Energy* 28(3), 386-396.
- Brtnicky, M., Datta, R., Holatko, J., Bielska, L., Gusiatin, Z.M., Kucerik, J., Hammerschmiedt, T., Danish, S., Radziemska, M., Mravcova, L., Fahad, S., Kintl, A., Sudoma, M., Ahmed, N., Pecina, V., 2021. A critical review of the possible adverse effects of biochar in the soil environment. *Science of The Total Environment* 796, 148756.
- Bruulsema, T.W., Christie, B.R., 1987. Nitrogen contribution to succeeding corn from alfalfa and red clover. *Agronomy Journal* 79(1), 96-100.
- Bruun, E.W., Ambus, P., Egsgaard, H., Hauggaard-Nielsen, H., 2012. Effects of slow and fast pyrolysis biochar on soil C and N turnover dynamics. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 46, 73-79.
- Burrell, L.D., Zehetner, F., Rampazzo, N., Wimmer, B., Soja, G., 2016. Longterm effects of biochar on soil physical properties. *Geoderma* 282, 96-102.
- Case, S.D.C., McNamara, N.P., Reay, D.S., Stott, A.W., Grant, H.K., Whitaker, J., 2015. Biochar suppresses N₂O emissions while maintaining N availability in a sandy loam soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 81, 178-185.
- Cayuela, M.L., Sánchez-Monedero, M.A., Roig, A., Hanley, K., Enders, A., Lehmann, J., 2013. Biochar and denitrification in soils: when, how much and why does biochar reduce N₂O emissions? *Scientific Reports* 3(1), 1732.
- Chen, G., Fang, Y., Van Zwieten, L., Xuan, Y., Tavakkoli, E., Wang, X., Zhang, R., 2021. Priming, stabilization and temperature sensitivity of native SOC is controlled by microbial responses and physicochemical properties of biochar. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 154, 108139.
- Cheng, C.-H., Lehmann, J., Thies, J.E., Burton, S.D., Engelhard, M.H., 2006. Oxidation of black carbon by biotic and abiotic processes. *Organic Geochemistry* 37(11), 1477-1488.
- Clough, T.J., Condron, L.M., Kammann, C., Müller, C., 2013. A review of biochar and soil nitrogen dynamics. *Agronomy* 3(2), 275-293.
- Conte, P., Hanke, U.M., Marsala, V., Cimò, G., Alonzo, G., Glaser, B., 2014. Mechanisms of water interaction with pore systems of hydrochar and pyrochar from poplar forestry waste. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 62(21), 4917-4923.
- Conte, P., Laudicina, A.V., 2017. Mechanisms of organic coating on the surface of a poplar biochar. *Current Organic Chemistry* 21(6), 559-565.
- Cornelissen, G., Jubaedah, Nurida, N.L., Hale, S.E., Martinsen, V., Silvani, L., Mulder, J., 2018. Fading positive effect of biochar on crop yield

and soil acidity during five growth seasons in an Indonesian Ultisol. *Science of The Total Environment* 634, 561-568.

- Cornelissen, G., Martinsen, V., Shitumbanuma, V., Alling, V., Breedveld,
 G.D., Rutherford, D.W., Sparrevik, M., Hale, S.E., Obia, A., Mulder, J.,
 2013. Biochar effect on maize yield and soil characteristics in five conservation farming sites in Zambia. 3(2), 256-274.
- Cornelissen, G., Pandit, N.R., Taylor, P., Pandit, B.H., Sparrevik, M., Schmidt, H.P., 2016. Emissions and char quality of flame-curtain "Kon Tiki" kilns for farmer-scale charcoal/biochar production. *PLOS ONE* 11(5), e0154617.
- Crombie, K., Mašek, O., Sohi, S.P., Brownsort, P., Cross, A., 2013. The effect of pyrolysis conditions on biochar stability as determined by three methods. *GCB Bioenergy* 5(2), 122-131.
- Cross, A., Sohi, S.P., 2011. The priming potential of biochar products in relation to labile carbon contents and soil organic matter status. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 43(10), 2127-2134.
- Dai, Y., Zheng, H., Jiang, Z., Xing, B., 2020. Combined effects of biochar properties and soil conditions on plant growth: A meta-analysis. *Science of The Total Environment* 713, 136635.
- Dane, J.H., Hopmans, J.W., 2002. Water retention and storage. in: Dane, J.H., Topp, G.C. (Eds.), Methods of Soil Analysis, Part 4, Physical Methods. Soil Science Society of America, Madison, pp. 671-796.
- Dannenmann, M., Díaz-Pinés, E., Kitzler, B., Karhu, K., Tejedor, J., Ambus, P., Parra, A., Sánchez-Martin, L., Resco, V., Ramírez, D.A., Povoas-Guimaraes, L., Willibald, G., Gasche, R., Zechmeister-Boltenstern, S., Kraus, D., Castaldi, S., Vallejo, A., Rubio, A., Moreno, J.M., Butterbach-Bahl, K., 2018. Postfire nitrogen balance of Mediterranean shrublands: Direct combustion losses versus gaseous and leaching losses from the postfire soil mineral nitrogen flush. *Global Change Biology* 24(10), 4505-4520.
- Das, S.K., Ghosh, G.K., Avasthe, R., 2020. Evaluating biomas-derived biochar on seed germination and early seedling growth of maize and black gram. *Biomass Conversion and Biorefinery*
- de la Rosa, J.M., Rosado, M., Paneque, M., Miller, A.Z., Knicker, H., 2018. Effects of aging under field conditions on biochar structure and composition: Implications for biochar stability in soils. *Science of the Total Environment* 613-614, 969-976.
- Ding, S., Li, C., Ding, X., Li, G., Ban, G., Xia, Z., Zhao, X., Lin, Q., Wang, X., 2022. An exploration of manure derived N in soils using ¹⁵N after the application of biochar, straw and a mix of both. *Science of The Total Environment* 804, 150239.
- Dong, Y., Wu, Z., Zhang, X., Feng, L., Xiong, Z., 2019. Dynamic responses of ammonia volatilization to different rates of fresh and field-aged biochar in a rice-wheat rotation system. *Field Crops Research* 241, 107568.
- Elbasiouny, H., Elbehiry, F., El-Ramady, H., Hasanuzzaman, M., 2021. Contradictory results of soil greenhouse gas emissions as affected by biochar application: Special focus on alkaline soils. *International Journal of Environmental Research*

- Enders, A., Hanley, K., Whitman, T., Joseph, S., Lehmann, J., 2012. Characterization of biochars to evaluate recalcitrance and agronomic performance. *Bioresource Technology* 114, 644-653.
- Fang, Y., Singh, B.P., Singh, B., 2014. Temperature sensitivity of biochar and native carbon mineralisation in biochar-amended soils. *Agriculture*, *Ecosystems & Environment* 191, 158-167.
- Feng, J., Cheng, R., Qul, A.A., Yan, Q.G., Li, Y.G., Jian, B.L., Dong, H., Xian, Q.Z., Xu, L., Xi, W.S., 2018. Effects of biochar on sodium ion accumulation, yield and quality of rice in saline-sodic soil of the west of Songnen plain, northeast China. *Plant, Soil and Environment* 64, 612-618.
- Field, C.B., Mach, K.J., 2017. Rightsizing carbon dioxide removal. *Science* 356(6339), 706-707.
- Fiorentino, N., Sánchez-Monedero, M.A., Lehmann, J., Enders, A., Fagnano, M., Cayuela, M.L., 2019. Interactive priming of soil N transformations from combining biochar and urea inputs: A ¹⁵N isotope tracer study. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 131, 166-175.
- FMI, 2020. Temperature and precipitation statistics from 1961 onwards. https://en.ilmatieteenlaitos.fi/statistics-from-1961-onwards. *Finnish Meteorological Institute*
- Gai, X., Wang, H., Liu, J., Zhai, L., Liu, S., Ren, T., Liu, H., 2014. Effects of feedstock and pyrolysis temperature on biochar adsorption of ammonium and nitrate. *PLOS ONE* 9(12), e113888.
- Gaskin, J.W., Speir, R.A., Harris, K., Das, K.C., Lee, R.D., Morris, L.A., Fisher, D.S., 2010. Effect of peanut hull and pine chip biochar on soil nutrients, corn nutrient status, and yield. *Agronomy Journal* 102(2), 623-633.
- Gezahegn, S., Sain, M., Thomas, S.C., 2019. Variation in feedstock wood chemistry strongly influences biochar liming potential. *Soil Systems* 3(2), 26.
- Ginebra, M., Muñoz, C., Calvelo-Pereira, R., Doussoulin, M., Zagal, E., 2022. Biochar impacts on soil chemical properties, greenhouse gas emissions and forage productivity: A field experiment. *Science of The Total Environment* 806, 150465.
- Głąb, T., Palmowska, J., Zaleski, T., Gondek, K., 2016. Effect of biochar application on soil hydrological properties and physical quality of sandy soil. *Geoderma* 281, 11-20.
- Glaser, B., Lehmann, J., Zech, W., 2002. Ameliorating physical and chemical properties of highly weathered soils in the tropics with charcoal a review. *Biology and Fertility of Soils* 35(4), 219-230.
- Glaser, B., Wiedner, K., Seelig, S., Schmidt, H.-P., Gerber, H., 2015. Biochar organic fertilizers from natural resources as substitute for mineral fertilizers. *Agronomy for Sustainable Development* 35(2), 667-678.
- Gruber, N., Galloway, J.N., 2008. An earth-system perspective of the global nitrogen cycle. *Nature* 451(7176), 293-296.
- Guenet, B., Gabrielle, B., Chenu, C., Arrouays, D., Balesdent, J., Bernoux, M.,
 Bruni, E., Caliman, J.-P., Cardinael, R., Chen, S., Ciais, P., Desbois, D.,
 Fouche, J., Frank, S., Henault, C., Lugato, E., Naipal, V., Nesme, T.,
 Obersteiner, M., Pellerin, S., Powlson, D.S., Rasse, D.P., Rees, F.,
 Soussana, J.-F., Su, Y., Tian, H., Valin, H., Zhou, F., 2021. Can N₂O

emissions offset the benefits from soil organic carbon storage? *Global Change Biology* 27(2), 237-256.

- Hagemann, N., Joseph, S., Schmidt, H.-P., Kammann, C.I., Harter, J., Borch, T., Young, R.B., Varga, K., Taherymoosavi, S., Elliott, K.W., McKenna, A., Albu, M., Mayrhofer, C., Obst, M., Conte, P., Dieguez-Alonso, A., Orsetti, S., Subdiaga, E., Behrens, S., Kappler, A., 2017a. Organic coating on biochar explains its nutrient retention and stimulation of soil fertility. *Nature Communications* 8(1), 1089.
- Hagemann, N., Kammann, C.I., Schmidt, H.-P., Kappler, A., Behrens, S., 2017b. Nitrate capture and slow release in biochar amended compost and soil. *PLOS ONE* 12(2), e0171214.
- Haider, G., Steffens, D., Moser, G., Müller, C., Kammann, C.I., 2017. Biochar reduced nitrate leaching and improved soil moisture content without yield improvements in a four-year field study. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 237, 80-94.
- Haider, G., Steffens, D., Müller, C., Kammann, C.I., 2016. Standard extraction methods may underestimate nitrate stocks captured by field-aged biochar. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 45(4), 1196-1204.
- Hale, S.E., Nurida, N.L., Jubaedah, Mulder, J., Sørmo, E., Silvani, L., Abiven, S., Joseph, S., Taherymoosavi, S., Cornelissen, G., 2020. The effect of biochar, lime and ash on maize yield in a long-term field trial in a Ultisol in the humid tropics. *Science of The Total Environment* 719, 137455.
- Hammer, E.C., Forstreuter, M., Rillig, M.C., Kohler, J., 2015. Biochar increases arbuscular mycorrhizal plant growth enhancement and ameliorates salinity stress. *Applied Soil Ecology* 96, 114-121.
- Hardie, M., Clothier, B., Bound, S., Oliver, G., Close, D., 2014. Does biochar influence soil physical properties and soil water availability? *Plant and Soil* 376(1), 347-361.
- Hardy, B., Sleutel, S., Dufey, J.E., Cornelis, J.-T., 2019. The long-term effect of biochar on soil microbial abundance, activity and community structure Is overwritten by land management. *Frontiers in Environmental Science* 7
- Harter, J., Krause, H.-M., Schuettler, S., Ruser, R., Fromme, M., Scholten, T., Kappler, A., Behrens, S., 2014. Linking N₂O emissions from biocharamended soil to the structure and function of the N-cycling microbial community. *The ISME Journal* 8(3), 660-674.
- Heikkinen, J., Keskinen, R., Regina, K., Honkanen, H., Nuutinen, V., 2021. Estimation of carbon stocks in boreal cropland soils - methodological considerations. *European Journal of Soil Science* 72(2), 934-945.
- Heikkinen, J., Keskinen, R., Soinne, H., Hyväluoma, J., Nikama, J., Wikberg, H., Källi, A., Siipola, V., Melkior, T., Dupont, C., Campargue, M., Larsson, S.H., Hannula, M., Rasa, K., 2019. Possibilities to improve soil aggregate stability using biochars derived from various biomasses through slow pyrolysis, hydrothermal carbonization, or torrefaction. *Geoderma* 344, 40-49.
- HELCOM, 2018. Sources and pathways of nutrients to the Baltic Sea. Baltic Sea Environmental Proceedings No. 153, Helsinki Commission. Retrived from: https://helcom.fi/media/publications/BSEP153.pdf.

- Hellstedt, M., Tiilikkala, K., Mustonen, M., Regina, K., Salo, T., Särkkä, L., Kemppainen, R., 2018. Biohiili turkislannan katteena, kompostin seosaineena ja kasvualustoissa : Loppuraportti. Luonnonvara- ja biotalouden tutkimus 56/2018. Luonnonvarakeskus, Helsinki.
- Hood-Nowotny, R., Umana, N.H.-N., Inselbacher, E., Oswald- Lachouani, P., Wanek, W., 2010. Alternative methods for measuring inorganic, organic, and total dissolved nitrogen in soil. Soil Science Society of America Journal 74(3), 1018-1027.
- Horn, R., Domżżał, H., Słowińska-Jurkiewicz, A., van Ouwerkerk, C., 1995. Soil compaction processes and their effects on the structure of arable soils and the environment. *Soil and Tillage Research* 35(1), 23-36.
- Huff, M.D., Marshall, S., Saeed, H.A., Lee, J.W., 2018. Surface oxygenation of biochar through ozonization for dramatically enhancing cation exchange capacity. *Bioresources and Bioprocessing* 5(1), 18.
- Hüppi, R., Felber, R., Neftel, A., Six, J., Leifeld, J., 2015. Effect of biochar and liming on soil nitrous oxide emissions from a temperate maize cropping system. SOIL 1(2), 707-717.
- Hüppi, R., Neftel, A., Lehmann, M.F., Krauss, M., Six, J., Leifeld, J., 2016. N use efficiencies and N₂O emissions in two contrasting, biochar amended soils under winter wheat—cover crop—sorghum rotation. *Environmental Research Letters* 11(8), 084013.
- IBI, 2012. Standardized product definition and product testing guidelines for biochar that is used in soil. *International Biochar Initiative*
- IPCC, 2014. Synthesis report. in: Core Writing Team, Pachauri, R.K., Meyer, L.A. (Eds.), Contribution of working groups I, II and III to the fifth assessment report of the intergovernmental panel on climate change. IPCC, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Ippolito, J.A., Cui, L., Kammann, C., Wrage-Mönnig, N., Estavillo, J.M., Fuertes-Mendizabal, T., Cayuela, M.L., Sigua, G., Novak, J., Spokas, K., Borchard, N., 2020. Feedstock choice, pyrolysis temperature and type influence biochar characteristics: a comprehensive meta-data analysis review. *Biochar* 2(4), 421-438.
- Islam, M.U., Jiang, F., Guo, Z., Peng, X., 2021. Does biochar application improve soil aggregation? A meta-analysis. *Soil and Tillage Research* 209, 104926.
- Jeffery, S., Abalos, D., Prodana, M., Bastos, A.C., van Groenigen, J.W., Hungate, B.A., Verheijen, F., 2017a. Biochar boosts tropical but not temperate crop yields. *Environmental Research Letters* 12(5), 053001.
- Jeffery, S., Meinders, M.B.J., Stoof, C.R., Bezemer, T.M., van de Voorde, T.F.J., Mommer, L., van Groenigen, J.W., 2015. Biochar application does not improve the soil hydrological function of a sandy soil. *Geoderma* 251-252, 47-54.
- Jeffery, S., Memelink, I., Hodgson, E., Jones, S., van de Voorde, T.F.J., Martijn Bezemer, T., Mommer, L., van Groenigen, J.W., 2017b. Initial biochar effects on plant productivity derive from N fertilization. *Plant and Soil* 415(1), 435-448.
- Jeffery, S., Verheijen, F.G.A., Kammann, C., Abalos, D., 2016. Biochar effects on methane emissions from soils: A meta-analysis. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 101, 251-258.

- Jeffery, S., Verheijen, F.G.A., van der Velde, M., Bastos, A.C., 2011. A quantitative review of the effects of biochar application to soils on crop productivity using meta-analysis. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 144(1), 175-187.
- Jin, Z., Chen, C., Chen, X., Hopkins, I., Zhang, X., Han, Z., Jiang, F., Billy, G., 2019. The crucial factors of soil fertility and rapeseed yield A five year field trial with biochar addition in upland red soil, China. *Science of The Total Environment* 649, 1467-1480.
- Joseph, S., Cowie, A.L., Van Zwieten, L., Bolan, N., Budai, A., Buss, W., Cayuela, M.L., Graber, E.R., Ippolito, J.A., Kuzyakov, Y., Luo, Y., Ok, Y.S., Palansooriya, K.N., Shepherd, J., Stephens, S., Weng, Z., Lehmann, J., 2021. How biochar works, and when it doesn't: A review of mechanisms controlling soil and plant responses to biochar. *GCB Bioenergy* 13(11), 1731-1764.
- Joseph, S., Kammann, C.I., Shepherd, J.G., Conte, P., Schmidt, H.-P., Hagemann, N., Rich, A.M., Marjo, C.E., Allen, J., Munroe, P., Mitchell, D.R.G., Donne, S., Spokas, K., Graber, E.R., 2018. Microstructural and associated chemical changes during the composting of a high temperature biochar: Mechanisms for nitrate, phosphate and other nutrient retention and release. *Science of The Total Environment* 618, 1210-1223.
- Kammann, C., Ippolito, J., Hagemann, N., Borchard, N., Cayuela, M.L., Estavillo, J.M., Fuertes-Mendizabal, T., Jeffery, S., Kern, J., Novak, J., Rasse, D., Saarnio, S., Schmidt, H.-P., Spokas, K., Wrage-Mönnig, N., 2017. Biochar as a tool to reduce the agricultural greenhouse-gas burden knowns, unknowns and future research needs. *Journal of Environmental Engineering and Landscape Management* 25(2), 114-139.
- Kammann, C.I., Schmidt, H.-P., Messerschmidt, N., Linsel, S., Steffens, D., Müller, C., Koyro, H.-W., Conte, P., Joseph, S., 2015. Plant growth improvement mediated by nitrate capture in co-composted biochar. *Scientific Reports* 5(1), 11080.
- Kannan, P., Paramasivan, M., Marimuthu, S., Swaminathan, C., Bose, J., 2021. Applying both biochar and phosphobacteria enhances *Vigna mungo* L. growth and yield in acid soils by increasing soil pH, moisture content, microbial growth and P availability. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 308, 107258.
- Karhu, K., Mattila, T., Bergström, I., Regina, K., 2011. Biochar addition to agricultural soil increased CH₄ uptake and water holding capacity Results from a short-term pilot field study. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 140(1), 309-313.
- Kätterer, T., Roobroeck, D., Andrén, O., Kimutai, G., Karltun, E., Kirchmann, H., Nyberg, G., Vanlauwe, B., Röing de Nowina, K., 2019. Biochar addition persistently increased soil fertility and yields in maizesoybean rotations over 10 years in sub-humid regions of Kenya. *Field Crops Research* 235, 18-26.
- Kharel, G., Sacko, O., Feng, X., Morris, J.R., Phillips, C.L., Trippe, K., Kumar, S., Lee, J.W., 2019. Biochar surface oxygenation by ozonization for super high cation exchange capacity. ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering 7(19), 16410-16418.

- Kloss, S., Zehetner, F., Dellantonio, A., Hamid, R., Ottner, F., Liedtke, V., Schwanninger, M., Gerzabek, M.H., Soja, G., 2012. Characterization of slow pyrolysis biochars: effects of feedstocks and pyrolysis temperature on biochar properties. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 41(4), 990-1000.
- Kohl, L., Koskinen, M., Rissanen, K., Haikarainen, I., Polvinen, T., Hellén, H., Pihlatie, M., 2019. Technical note: Interferences of volatile organic compounds (VOCs) on methane concentration measurements. *Biogeosciences* 16(17), 3319-3332.
- Kuo, Y.-L., Lee, C.-H., Jien, S.-H., 2020. Reduction of nutrient leaching potential in coarse-textured soil by uing bochar. *Water* 12(7), 2012.
- Kuzyakov, Y., Bogomolova, I., Glaser, B., 2014. Biochar stability in soil: Decomposition during eight years and transformation as assessed by compound-specific ¹⁴C analysis. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 70, 229-236.
- Lal, R., 2008. Carbon sequestration. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B* 363(1492), 815-830.
- Lee, Y., Eum, P.-R.-B., Ryu, C., Park, Y.-K., Jung, J.-H., Hyun, S., 2013. Characteristics of biochar produced from slow pyrolysis of Geodae-Uksae 1. *Bioresource Technology* 130, 345-350.
- Lehmann, J., 2007. Bio-energy in the black. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 5(7), 381-387.
- Lehmann, J., Cowie, A., Masiello, C.A., Kammann, C., Woolf, D., Amonette, J.E., Cayuela, M.L., Camps-Arbestain, M., Whitman, T., 2021. Biochar in climate change mitigation. *Nature Geoscience* 14(12), 883-892.
- Lehmann, J., Gaunt, J., Rondon, M., 2006. Bio-char sequestration in errestrial ecosystems – A review. *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change* 11(2), 403-427.
- Lehmann, J., Joseph, S., 2015. Biochar for environmental management: science, technology and implementation. Routledge, London.
- Lehmann, J., Rillig, M.C., Thies, J., Masiello, C.A., Hockaday, W.C., Crowley, D., 2011. Biochar effects on soil biota – A review. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 43(9), 1812-1836.
- Leng, L., Huang, H., Li, H., Li, J., Zhou, W., 2019. Biochar stability assessment methods: A review. *Science of The Total Environment* 647, 210-222.
- Leng, L., Xiong, Q., Yang, L., Li, H., Zhou, Y., Zhang, W., Jiang, S., Li, H., Huang, H., 2021. An overview on engineering the surface area and porosity of biochar. *Science of The Total Environment* 763, 144204.
- Liang, B., Lehmann, J., Solomon, D., Kinyangi, J., Grossman, J., O'Neill, B., Skjemstad, J.O., Thies, J., Luizão, F.J., Petersen, J., Neves, E.G., 2006. Black carbon increases cation exchange capacity in soils. *Biogeochemcal processes* 70(5), 1719-1730.
- Liao, J., Hu, A., Zhao, Z., Liu, X., Jiang, C., Zhang, Z., 2021a. Biochar with large specific surface area recruits N₂O-reducing microbes and mitigate N₂O emission. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 156, 108212.
- Liao, J., Liu, X., Hu, A., Song, H., Chen, X., Zhang, Z., 2020. Effects of biochar-based controlled release nitrogen fertilizer on nitrogen-use efficiency of oilseed rape (*Brassica napus* L.). *Scientific Reports* 10(1), 11063.

- Liao, X., Müller, C., Jansen-Willems, A., Luo, J., Lindsey, S., Liu, D., Chen, Z., Niu, Y., Ding, W., 2021b. Field-aged biochar decreased N₂O emissions by reducing autotrophic nitrification in a sandy loam soil. *Biology and Fertility of Soils* 57(4), 471-483.
- Liu, D., Zhang, W., Lin, H., Li, Y., Lu, H., Wang, Y., 2016. A green technology for the preparation of high capacitance rice husk-based activated carbon. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 112, 1190-1198.
- Liu, J., You, L., Amini, M., Obersteiner, M., Herrero, M., Zehnder, A.J.B., Yang, H., 2010. A high-resolution assessment on global nitrogen flows in cropland. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 107(17), 8035-8040.
- Liu, Q., Liu, B., Zhang, Y., Hu, T., Lin, Z., Liu, G., Wang, X., Ma, J., Wang, H., Jin, H., Ambus, P., Amonette, J.E., Xie, Z., 2019a. Biochar application as a tool to decrease soil nitrogen losses (NH₃ volatilization, N₂O emissions, and N leaching) from croplands: Options and mitigation strength in a global perspective. *Global Change Biology* 25(6), 2077-2093.
- Liu, Q., Zhang, Y., Liu, B., Amonette, J.E., Lin, Z., Liu, G., Ambus, P., Xie, Z., 2018. How does biochar influence soil N cycle? A meta-analysis. *Plant and Soil* 426(1), 211-225.
- Liu, X., Mao, P., Li, L., Ma, J., 2019b. Impact of biochar application on yieldscaled greenhouse gas intensity: A meta-analysis. *Science of The Total Environment* 656, 969-976.
- Liu, X., Wang, H., Liu, C., Sun, B., Zheng, J., Bian, R., Drosos, M., Zhang, X., Li, L., Pan, G., 2021. Biochar increases maize yield by promoting root growth in the rainfed region. *Archives of Agronomy and Soil Science* 67, 1411-1424.
- Liu, X., Zhang, A., Ji, C., Joseph, S., Bian, R., Li, L., Pan, G., Paz-Ferreiro, J., 2013. Biochar's effect on crop productivity and the dependence on experimental conditions—a meta-analysis of literature data. *Plant and Soil* 373(1), 583-594.
- Luo, Y., Durenkamp, M., De Nobili, M., Lin, Q., Brookes, P.C., 2011. Short term soil priming effects and the mineralisation of biochar following its incorporation to soils of different pH. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 43(11), 2304-2314.
- Ma, N., Zhang, L., Zhang, Y., Yang, L., Yu, C., Yin, G., Doane, T.A., Wu, Z., Zhu, P., Ma, X., 2016. Biochar improves soil aggregate stability and water availability in a mollisol after three years of field application. *PLOS ONE* 11(5), e0154091.
- Maestrini, B., Nannipieri, P., Abiven, S., 2015. A meta-analysis on pyrogenic organic matter induced priming effect. *GCB Bioenergy* 7(4), 577-590.
- Mandal, S., Donner, E., Smith, E., Sarkar, B., Lombi, E., 2019. Biochar with near-neutral pH reduces ammonia volatilization and improves plant growth in a soil-plant system: A closed chamber experiment. *Science of The Total Environment* 697, 134114.
- Mao, J.D., Johnson, R.L., Lehmann, J., Olk, D.C., Neves, E.G., Thompson, M.L., Schmidt-Rohr, K., 2012. Abundant and stable char residues in soils: Implications for soil fertility and carbon sequestration. *Environmental Science & Technology* 46(17), 9571-9576.

- Mia, S., Singh, B., Dijkstra, F.A., 2017. Aged biochar affects gross nitrogen mineralization and recovery: a ¹⁵N study in two contrasting soils. *GCB Bioenergy* 9(7), 1196-1206.
- Mia, S., Uddin, N., Mamun Hossain, S.A.A., Amin, R., Mete, F.Z., Hiemstra, T., 2015. Production of biochar for soil application: A comparative study of three kiln models. *Pedosphere* 25(5), 696-702.
- Miller, R.O., 1998. High-temperature oxidation: dry ashing. in: Kalra, Y.P. (Ed.), Handbook of Reference Methods for Plant Analysis. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 53-56.
- Mukherjee, A., Lal, R., 2013. Biochar impacts on soil physical properties and greenhouse gas emissions. *Agronomy* 3(2), 313-339.
- Mukherjee, A., Lal, R., 2014. The biochar dilemma *Soil Research* 52(3), 217-230.
- Nelissen, V., Rütting, T., Huygens, D., Staelens, J., Ruysschaert, G., Boeckx, P., 2012. Maize biochars accelerate short-term soil nitrogen dynamics in a loamy sand soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 55, 20-27.
- Nelson, D.W., Sommers, L.E., 1983. Total carbon, organic carbon, and organic matter. in: Page, A.L. (Ed.), Methods of Soil Analysis. Americal Society of Agronomy, Madison, pp. 539-579.
- Nguyen, B.T., Lehmann, J., Hockaday, W.C., Joseph, S., Masiello, C.A., 2010. Temperature sensitivity of black carbon decomposition and oxidation. *Environmental Science & Technology* 44(9), 3324-3331.
- Nguyen, T.T.N., Xu, C.-Y., Tahmasbian, I., Che, R., Xu, Z., Zhou, X., Wallace, H.M., Bai, S.H., 2017. Effects of biochar on soil available inorganic nitrogen: A review and meta-analysis. *Geoderma* 288, 79-96.
- O'Toole, A., Moni, C., Weldon, S., Schols, A., Carnol, M., Bosman, B., Rasse, D.P., 2018. Miscanthus biochar had limited effects on soil physical properties, microbial biomass, and grain yield in a four-year field experiment in Norway. *Agriculture* 8(11), 171.
- Oladele, S.O., Adeyemo, A.J., Awodun, M.A., 2019. Influence of rice husk biochar and inorganic fertilizer on soil nutrients availability and rainfed rice yield in two contrasting soils. *Geoderma* 336, 1-11.
- Omandi, M.O., Xia, X., Nahayo, A., Liu, X., Korai, P.K., Pan, G., 2016. Quantification of biochar effects on soil hydrological properties using meta-analysis of literature data. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 274, 28-34.
- Oram, N.J., van de Voorde, T.F.J., Ouwehand, G.-J., Bezemer, T.M., Mommer, L., Jeffery, S., Groenigen, J.W.V., 2014. Soil amendment with biochar increases the competitive ability of legumes via increased potassium availability. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 191, 92-98.
- Pandit, N.R., Mulder, J., Hale, S.E., Schmidt, H.P., Cornelissen, G., 2017. Biochar from "Kon Tiki" flame curtain and other kilns: Effects of nutrient enrichment and kiln type on crop yield and soil chemistry. *PLOS ONE* 12(4), e0176378.
- Pariyar, P., Kumari, K., Jain, M.K., Jadhao, P.S., 2020. Evaluation of change in biochar properties derived from different feedstock and pyrolysis temperature for environmental and agricultural application. *Science* of The Total Environment 713, 136433.

- Peake, L.R., Reid, B.J., Tang, X., 2014. Quantifying the influence of biochar on the physical and hydrological properties of dissimilar soils. *Geoderma* 235-236, 182-190.
- Peoples, M.B., Brockwell, J., Herridge, D.F., Rochester, I.J., Alves, B.J.R., Urquiaga, S., Boddey, R.M., Dakora, F.D., Bhattarai, S., Maskey, S.L., Sampet, C., Rerkasem, B., Khan, D.F., Hauggaard-Nielsen, H., Jensen, E.S., 2009. The contributions of nitrogen-fixing crop legumes to the productivity of agricultural systems. *Symbiosis* 48(1), 1-17.
- Pokharel, P., Ma, Z., Chang, S.X., 2020. Biochar increases soil microbial biomass with changes in extra- and intracellular enzyme activities: a global meta-analysis. *Biochar* 2(1), 65-79.
- Powlson, D.S., Barraclough, D., 1993. 8 Mineralization and assimilation in soil–plant systems. in: Knowles, R., Blackburn, T.H. (Eds.), Nitrogen Isotope Techniques. Academic Press, San Diego, pp. 209-242.
- Pretty, J., 2008. Agricultural sustainability: concepts, principles and evidence. 363(1491), 447-465.
- Qi, L., Ma, Z., Chang, S.X., Zhou, P., Huang, R., Wang, Y., Wang, Z., Gao, M., 2021. Biochar decreases methanogenic archaea abundance and methane emissions in a flooded paddy soil. *Science of The Total Environment* 752, 141958.
- Qian, L., Chen, B., 2013. Dual role of biochars as adsorbents for aluminum: The effects of oxygen-containing organic components and the scattering of silicate particles. *Environmental Science & Technology* 47(15), 8759-8768.
- Rasa, K., Heikkinen, J., Hannula, M., Arstila, K., Kulju, S., Hyväluoma, J., 2018. How and why does willow biochar increase a clay soil water retention capacity? *Biomass and Bioenergy* 119, 346-353.
- Razzaghi, F., Obour, P.B., Arthur, E., 2020. Does biochar improve soil water retention? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Geoderma* 361, 114055.
- Rechberger, M.V., Kloss, S., Rennhofer, H., Tintner, J., Watzinger, A., Soja, G., Lichtenegger, H., Zehetner, F., 2017. Changes in biochar physical and chemical properties: Accelerated biochar aging in an acidic soil. *Carbon* 115, 209-219.
- Rogovska, N., Laird, D., Cruse, R., Fleming, P., Parkin, T., Meek, D., 2011. Impact of biochar on manure carbon stabilization and greenhouse gas emissions. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 75(3), 871-879.
- Salo, E., 2018. Current state and future perspectives of biochar applications in Finland. Master's Thesis. School of Business and Economics, Jyväskylä University.
- Sánchez-García, M., Roig, A., Sánchez-Monedero, M.A., Cayuela, M.L., 2014. Biochar increases soil N₂O emissions produced by nitrificationmediated pathways. *Frontiers in Environmental Science* 2(25).
- Schmidt, H.-P., Taylor, P., 2014. Kon-Tiki flame curtain pyrolysis for the democratization of biochar production. *The Biochar Journal* 2014, 14-24.
- Schomberg, H.H., Gaskin, J.W., Harris, K., Das, K.C., Novak, J.M., Busscher, W.J., Watts, D.W., Woodroof, R.H., Lima, I.M., Ahmedna, M., Rehrah, D., Xing, B., 2012. Influence of biochar on nitrogen fractions

in a coastal plain soil. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 41(4), 1087-1095.

- Seneviratne, S.I., Wartenburger, R., Guillod, B.P., Hirsch, A.L., Vogel, M.M., Brovkin, V., van Vuuren, D.P., Schaller, N., Boysen, L., Calvin, K.V., Doelman, J., Greve, P., Havlik, P., Humpenöder, F., Krisztin, T., Mitchell, D., Popp, A., Riahi, K., Rogelj, J., Schleussner, C.-F., Sillmann, J., Stehfest, E., 2018. Climate extremes, land-climate feedbacks and land-use forcing at 1.5°C. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society A* 376(2119), 20160450.
- Sha, Z., Li, Q., Lv, T., Misselbrook, T., Liu, X., 2019. Response of ammonia volatilization to biochar addition: A meta-analysis. *Science of The Total Environment* 655, 1387-1396.
- Singh, B.P., Cowie, A.L., 2014. Long-term influence of biochar on native organic carbon mineralisation in a low-carbon clayey soil. *Scientific Reports* 4(1), 3687.
- Singh, B.P., Cowie, A.L., Smernik, R.J., 2012. Biochar carbon stability in a clayey soil as a function of feedstock and pyrolysis temperature. *Environmental Science & Technology* 46(21), 11770-11778.
- Singh, B.P., Hatton, B.J., Singh, B., Cowie, A.L., Kathuria, A., 2010. Influence of biochars on nitrous oxide emission and nitrogen leaching from two contrasting soils. *Journal of Environmental Quality* 39(4), 1224-1235.
- Smith, J.L., Collins, H.P., Bailey, V.L., 2010. The effect of young biochar on soil respiration. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 42(12), 2345-2347.
- Smith, N.J.H., 1980. Anthrosols and human carrying capacity in Amazonia. Annals of the Association of American Geographers 70(4), 553-566.
- Soinne, H., Hovi, J., Tammeorg, P., Turtola, E., 2014. Effect of biochar on phosphorus sorption and clay soil aggregate stability. *Geoderma* 219-220, 162-167.
- Soinne, H., Keskinen, R., Heikkinen, J., Hyväluoma, J., Uusitalo, R., Peltoniemi, K., Velmala, S., Pennanen, T., Fritze, H., Kaseva, J., Hannula, M., Rasa, K., 2020. Are there environmental or agricultural benefits in using forest residue biochar in boreal agricultural clay soil? *Science of the Total Environment* 731, 138955.
- Solaiman, Z.M., Murphy, D.V., Abbott, L.K., 2012. Biochars influence seed germination and early growth of seedlings. *Plant and Soil* 353(1), 273-287.
- Song, X., Pan, G., Zhang, C., Zhang, L., Wang, H., 2016. Effects of biochar application on fluxes of three biogenic greenhouse gases: a metaanalysis. *Ecosystem Health and Sustainability* 2(2), e01202.
- Sørensen, P., Jensen, E.S., 1991. Sequential diffusion of ammonium and nitrate from soil extracts to a polytetrafluoroethylene trap for ¹⁵N determination. *Analytica Chimica Acta* 252(1), 201-203.
- Spokas, K.A., 2010. Review of the stability of biochar in soils: predictability of O:C molar ratios. *Carbon Management* 1:2, 289-303.
- Spokas, K.A., 2013. Impact of biochar field aging on laboratory greenhouse gas production potentials. *GCB Bioenergy* 5(2), 165-176.
- Spokas, K.A., Novak, J.M., Masiello, C.A., Johnson, M.G., Colosky, E.C., Ippolito, J.A., Trigo, C., 2014. Physical disintegration of biochar: An overlooked process. *Environmental Science & Technology Letters* 1(8), 326-332.

- Suliman, W., Harsh, J.B., Abu-Lail, N.I., Fortuna, A.-M., Dallmeyer, I., Garcia-Perez, M., 2016. Influence of feedstock source and pyrolysis temperature on biochar bulk and surface properties. *Biomass and Bioenergy* 84, 37-48.
- Sun, X., Zhong, T., Zhang, L., Zhang, K., Wu, W., 2019. Reducing ammonia volatilization from paddy field with rice straw derived biochar. *Science of The Total Environment* 660, 512-518.
- Tammeorg, P., Brandstaka, T., Simojoki, A., Helenius, J., 2012. Nitrogen mineralisation dynamics of meat bone meal and cattle manure as affected by the application of softwood chip biochar in soil. *Earth and Environmental Science Transactions of the Royal Society of Edinburgh* 103(1), 19-30.
- Tammeorg, P., Simojoki, A., Mäkelä, P., Stoddard, F.L., Alakukku, L., Helenius, J., 2014a. Biochar application to a fertile sandy clay loam in boreal conditions: effects on soil properties and yield formation of wheat, turnip rape and faba bean. *Plant and Soil* 374(1), 89-107.
- Tammeorg, P., Simojoki, A., Mäkelä, P., Stoddard, F.L., Alakukku, L., Helenius, J., 2014b. Short-term effects of biochar on soil properties and wheat yield formation with meat bone meal and inorganic fertiliser on a boreal loamy sand. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment* 191, 108-116.
- Tan, Z., Yuan, S., Hong, M., Zhang, L., Huang, Q., 2020. Mechanism of negative surface charge formation on biochar and its effect on the fixation of soil Cd. *Journal of Hazardous Materials* 384, 121370.
- Thers, H., Abalos, D., Dörsch, P., Elsgaard, L., 2020. Nitrous oxide emissions from oilseed rape cultivation were unaffected by flash pyrolysis biochar of different type, rate and field ageing. *Science of The Total Environment* 724, 138140.
- Tilman, D., 1999. Global environmental impacts of agricultural expansion: The need for sustainable and efficient practices. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 96(11), 5995.
- Tilman, D., Balzer, C., Hill, J., Befort, B.L., 2011. Global food demand and the sustainable intensification of agriculture. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 108(50), 20260-20264.
- Tomczyk, A., Sokołowska, Z., Boguta, P., 2020. Biochar physicochemical properties: pyrolysis temperature and feedstock kind effects. *Reviews in Environmental Science and Bio/Technology* 19(1), 191-215.
- Torres-Rojas, D., Hestrin, R., Solomon, D., Gillespie, A.W., Dynes, J.J., Regier, T.Z., Lehmann, J., 2020. Nitrogen speciation and transformations in fire-derived organic matter. *Geochimica et Cosmochimica Acta* 276, 170-185.
- Trost, B., Prochnow, A., Drastig, K., Meyer-Aurich, A., Ellmer, F., Baumecker, M., 2013. Irrigation, soil organic carbon and N₂O emissions. A review. *Agronomy for Sustainable Development* 33(4), 733-749.
- UNFCCC, 2015. Adoption of the Paris Agreement. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Retrived from: http://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2015/cop21/eng/l09r01.pdf.
- Uzoma, K.C., Inoue, M., Andry, H., Zahoor, A., Nishihara, E., 2011. Influence of biochar application on sandy soil hydraulic properties and nutrient

retention. *Journal of Food, Agriculture & Environment* 9(3/4 part 2), 1137-1143.

- Van Zwieten, L., Kimber, S., Morris, S., Chan, K.Y., Downie, A., Rust, J., Joseph, S., Cowie, A., 2010. Effects of biochar from slow pyrolysis of papermill waste on agronomic performance and soil fertility. *Plant* and Soil 327(1), 235-246.
- Van Zwieten, L., Singh, B.P., Kimber, S.W.L., Murphy, D.V., Macdonald, L.M., Rust, J., Morris, S., 2014. An incubation study investigating the mechanisms that impact N₂O flux from soil following biochar application. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment 191, 53-62.
- Vance, E.D., Brookes, P.C., Jenkinson, D.S., 1987. An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 19(6), 703-707.
- Verma, B., Reddy, M.S., 2020. Biochar augmentation improves ectomycorrhizal colonisation, plant growth and soil fertility *Soil Research* 58(7), 673-682.
- Viljavuuspalvelu Oy, 2000. Viljavuustutkimuksen tulkinta peltoviljelyssä. Viljavuuspalvelu Oy, Mikkeli, Finland.
- Vuorinen, J., Mäkitie, O., 1955. The method of soil testing in use in Finland. Maatalouskoelaitoksen maatutkimusosasto.
- Wang, J., Xiong, Z., Kuzyakov, Y., 2016a. Biochar stability in soil: metaanalysis of decomposition and priming effects. *GCB Bioenergy* 8(3), 512-523.
- Wang, L., Xue, C., Nie, X., Liu, Y., Chen, F., 2018. Effects of biochar application on soil potassium dynamics and crop uptake. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science* 181(5), 635-643.
- Wang, Y., Zhang, L., Yang, H., Yan, G., Xu, Z., Chen, C., Zhang, D., 2016b. Biochar nutrient availability rather than its water holding capacity governs the growth of both C3 and C4 plants. *Journal of Soils and Sediments* 16(3), 801-810.
- Wang, D., Li, C., Parikh, S. J., Scow, K. M., 2019. Impact of biochar on water retention of two agricultural soils – A multi-scale analysis. *Geoderma* 340, 185-191.
- Wang, Z., Li, T., Liu, D., Fu, Q., Hou, R., Li, Q., Cui, S., Li, M., 2021. Research on the adsorption mechanism of Cu and Zn by biochar under freezethaw conditions. *Science of The Total Environment* 774, 145194.
- Weitz, A.M., Linder, E., Frolking, S., Crill, P.M., Keller, M., 2001. N₂O emissions from humid tropical agricultural soils: effects of soil moisture, texture and nitrogen availability. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 33(7), 1077-1093.
- Weng, Z., Liu, X., Eldridge, S., Wang, H., Rose, T., Rose, M., Rust, J., Singh, B.P., Tavakkoli, E., Tang, C., Ou, H., Van Zwieten, L., 2020. Priming of soil organic carbon induced by sugarcane residues and its biochar control the source of nitrogen for plant uptake: A dual ¹³C and ¹⁵N isotope three-source-partitioning study. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 146, 107792.
- Weng, Z., Van Zwieten, L., Singh, B.P., Tavakkoli, E., Joseph, S., Macdonald, L.M., Rose, T.J., Rose, M.T., Kimber, S.W.L., Morris, S., Cozzolino, D., Araujo, J.R., Archanjo, B.S., Cowie, A., 2017. Biochar built soil carbon

over a decade by stabilizing rhizodeposits. *Nature Climate Change* 7(5), 371-376.

- Woolf, D., Amonette, J.E., Street-Perrott, F.A., Lehmann, J., Joseph, S., 2010. Sustainable biochar to mitigate global climate change. *Nature Communications* 1(1), 56.
- Wu, P., Ata-Ul-Karim, S.T., Singh, B.P., Wang, H., Wu, T., Liu, C., Fang, G., Zhou, D., Wang, Y., Chen, W., 2019a. A scientometric review of biochar research in the past 20 years (1998–2018). *Biochar* 1(1), 23-43.
- Wu, Z., Zhang, X., Dong, Y., Li, B., Xiong, Z., 2019b. Biochar amendment reduced greenhouse gas intensities in the rice-wheat rotation system: six-year field observation and meta-analysis. *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology* 278, 107625.
- Xiang, Y., Deng, Q., Duan, H., Guo., Y., 2017. Effects of biochar application on root traits: a meta-analysis. *GCB Bioenergy* 9, 1563-1572.
- Xiao, Z., Rasmann, S., Yue, L., Lian, F., Zou, H., Wang, Z., 2019. The effect of biochar amendment on N-cycling genes in soils: A meta-analysis. *Science of The Total Environment* 696, 133984.
- Xu, N., Tan, G., Wang, H., Gai, X., 2016a. Effect of biochar additions to soil on nitrogen leaching, microbial biomass and bacterial community structure. *European Journal of Soil Biology* 74, 1-8.
- Xu, G., Zhang, Y., Sun, J., Shao, H., 2016b. Negative interactive effects between biochar and phosphorus fertilization on phosphorus availability and plant yield in saline sodic soil. *Science of The Total Environment* 568, 910-915.
- Xu, R., Tian, H., Pan, S., Prior, S.A., Feng, Y., Dangal, S.R.S., 2020. Global N₂O emissions from cropland driven by nitrogen addition and environmental factors: comparison and uncertainty analysis. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 34(12), e2020GB006698.
- Yang, Q., Ravnskov, S., Neumann Andersen, M., 2020a. Nutrient uptake and growth of potato: Arbuscular mycorrhiza symbiosis interacts with quality and quantity of amended biochars. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science* 183(2), 220-232.
- Yang, W., Feng, G., Miles, D., Gao, L., Jia, Y., Li, C., Qu, Z., 2020b. Impact of biochar on greenhouse gas emissions and soil carbon sequestration in corn grown under drip irrigation with mulching. *Science of The Total Environment* 729, 138752.
- Yao, Y., Gao, B., Zhang, M., Inyang, M., Zimmerman, A.R., 2012. Effect of biochar amendment on sorption and leaching of nitrate, ammonium, and phosphate in a sandy soil. *Chemosphere* 89(11), 1467-1471.
- Ye, L., Camps-Arbestain, M., Shen, Q., Lehmann, J., Singh, B., Sabir, M., 2020. Biochar effects on crop yields with and without fertilizer: A meta-analysis of field studies using separate controls. *Soil Use and Management* 36(1), 2-18.
- Yoo, G., Kim, H., Chen, J., Kim, Y., 2014. Effects of biochar addition on nitrogen leaching and soil structure following fertilizer application to rice paddy soil. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 78(3), 852-860.
- Zhang, L., Jing, Y., Xiang, Y., Zhang, R., Lu, H., 2018. Responses of soil microbial community structure changes and activities to biochar

addition: A meta-analysis. *Science of The Total Environment* 643, 926-935.

- Zhang, M., Cheng, G., Feng, H., Sun, B., Zhao, Y., Chen, H., Chen, J., Dyck, M., Wang, X., Zhang, J., Zhang, A., 2017. Effects of straw and biochar amendments on aggregate stability, soil organic carbon, and enzyme activities in the Loess Plateau, China. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 24(11), 10108-10120.
- Zhang, Q., Xiao, J., Xue, J., Zhang, L., 2020a. Quantifying the effects of biochar application on greenhouse gas emissions from agricultural soils: a global meta-analysis. *Sustainability* 12(8), 3436.
- Zhang, M., Riaz, M., Liu, B., Xia, H., El-desouki, Z., Jiang, C., 2020b. Twoyear study of biochar: Achieving excellent capability of potassium supply via alter clay mineral composition and potassium-dissolving bacteria activity. *Science of The Total Environment* 717, 137286.
- Zhao, B., O'Connor, D., Zhang, J., Peng, T., Shen, Z., Tsang, D.C.W., Hou, D., 2018. Effect of pyrolysis temperature, heating rate, and residence time on rapeseed stem derived biochar. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 174, 977-987.
- Zhao, S.-X., Ta, N., Wang, X.-D., 2017. Effect of temperature on the structural and physicochemical properties of biochar with apple tree branches as feedstock material. *Energies* 10(9), 1293.
- Zhong, Y., Igalavithana, A.D., Zhang, M., Li, X., Rinklebe, J., Hou, D., Tack, F.M.G., Alessi, D.S., Tsang, D.C.W., Ok, Y.S., 2020. Effects of aging and weathering on immobilization of trace metals/metalloids in soils amended with biochar. *Environmental Science: Processes & Impacts* 22(9), 1790-1808.
- Zimmerman, A.R., Gao, B., Ahn, M.-Y., 2011. Positive and negative carbon mineralization priming effects among a variety of biochar-amended soils. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 43(6), 1169-1179.